LTC PROPERTIES INC Form 424B2 August 05, 2015 Table of Contents

FILED PURSUANT TO RULE 424(B)(2)

REG. STATEMENT 333-190048

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Proposed Maximum
Aggregate Offering
to be Registered
Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share
Proposed Maximum
Aggregate Offering
Price
Registration Fee(1)
200,000,000
\$23,240

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

(To Prospectus Dated July 19, 2013)

LTC PROPERTIES, INC.

\$200,000,000

Common Stock

We entered into separate equity distribution agreements with JMP Securities LLC, Canaccord Genuity Inc. and Mizuho Securities USA Inc. (each, an Agent , and together, the Agents) relating to shares of our common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, offered by this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. In accordance with the terms of the equity distribution agreements, we may offer and sell, from time to time, from and after the date of this prospectus supplement, shares of our common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$200,000,000 through the Agents.

Sales of the shares of common stock, if any, under this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus may be made in negotiated transactions, which may include block trades, or transactions that are deemed to be at the market offerings as defined in Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), including sales made directly on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) or sales made to or through a market maker other than on an exchange. We will pay JMP Securities LLC, Canaccord Genuity Inc. or Mizuho Securities USA

⁽¹⁾ Calculated in accordance with Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, based on the proposed maximum aggregate offering price, and Rules 456(b) and 457(r) under the Securities Act.

Inc., as applicable, an aggregate fee that will not exceed 2.00% of the gross sales price of all shares sold through it as agent under the applicable equity distribution agreement. In connection with the sale of shares of common stock on our behalf, the Agents may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act, and the compensation paid to the Agents may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts. Under the terms of the equity distribution agreements, we also may sell shares of our common stock to an Agent as principal for its own account at a price agreed upon at the time of sale. If we sell shares to any of the Agents as principal, we will enter into a separate terms agreement with the applicable Agent, and we will describe this agreement in a separate prospectus supplement or pricing supplement. The Agents are not required to sell any specific number or dollar amount of shares of our common stock but, subject to the terms and conditions of the applicable equity distribution agreement, each Agent, if acting as Agent, will use commercially reasonable efforts consistent with its normal trading and sales practices to sell our shares of common stock, as instructed by us. The offering of common stock pursuant to the equity distribution agreements will terminate upon the earlier of (i) the sale of all shares of common stock subject to the equity distribution agreements and (ii) the termination of the equity distribution agreements by either the Agents or us. To assist us in qualifying as a real estate investment trust, our charter contains certain restrictions relating to the ownership and transfer of shares of our capital stock. See Restrictions on Ownership and Transfer in the accompanying prospectus. Our common stock is traded on the NYSE under the symbol LTC. On August 3, 2015, the last reported sale price of our common stock on the NYSE was \$44.18 per share. Investing in our common stock involves risks. Before investing in our common stock, you should carefully read the discussion on page S-1 of this prospectus supplement under the heading Risk Factors, as well as the risk factors discussed under the heading Item 1A Risk Factors of our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K and in the other documents we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and which we incorporate into this prospectus by reference. Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any other regulatory body has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. **JMP Securities Canaccord Genuity** Mizuho Securities

Prospectus Supplement dated August 5, 2015

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prospectus Supplement

	Page
About This Prospectus Supplement	S-ii
Forward-Looking Statements	S-ii
The Company	S-1
Risk Factors	S-1
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	S-1
Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations	S-2
<u>Plan of Distribution</u>	S-2
<u>Legal Matters</u>	S-3
<u>Experts</u>	S-3
Where You Can Find More Information	S-3
Information Incorporated By Reference	S-4
Prospectus	
About This Prospectus	1
Our Company	2
Risk Factors	2
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Information	2
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges and Ratio of Earnings to Combined Fixed Charges and Preferred Stock Dividends	3
Use of Proceeds	3
General Description of the Offered Securities	4
Description of Our Common Stock	4
Description of Our Preferred Stock	5
Description of Warrants	14
Description of Debt Securities	16
Description of Depositary Shares	26
Description of Units	30
Restrictions On Ownership and Transfer	31
Certain Provisions of Maryland Law and of Our Charter and Bylaws	33
Certain US Federal Income Tax Considerations	37
Plan of Distribution	59
<u>Legal Matters</u>	63
<u>Experts</u>	63
Where You Can Find Additional Information	63
Incorporation By Reference	64
S i	

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

This document is in two parts. The first part is this prospectus supplement, which describes the specific terms of this offering of our common stock and also adds to and updates information contained in, or incorporated by reference into, the accompanying prospectus. The second part is the accompanying prospectus, which gives more general information, some of which may not apply to this offering.

To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement, on the one hand, and the information contained in the accompanying prospectus or in the previously filed documents incorporated by reference, on the other hand, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement.

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus relating to this offering that we provide to you. We have not, and the Agents have not, authorized anyone to provide you with additional or different information and, if given, you should not rely on it. We are not, and the Agents are not, making an offer to sell these securities or seeking offers to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or the documents incorporated by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of those documents. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement contains or incorporates by reference forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). You can identify some of the forward-looking statements by their use of forward-looking words, such as believes, expects, may, will, should, seeks, approximately, intends, anticipates, or the negative of those words or similar words. Forward-looking statements involve inherent risks and uncertainties regarding events, conditions and financial trends that may affect our future plans of operation, business strategy, results of operations and financial position. A number of important factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those included within or contemplated by such forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, the status of the economy; the status of capital markets (including prevailing interest rates) and our access to capital; the income and returns available from investments in health care related real estate; the ability of our borrowers and lessees to meet their obligations to us; our reliance on a few major operators; competition faced by our borrowers and lessees within the health care industry; regulation of the health care industry by federal, state and local governments; changes in Medicare and Medicaid reimbursement amounts, including due to federal and state budget constraints; compliance with and changes to regulations and payment policies within the health care industry; debt that we may incur and changes in financing terms; our ability to continue to qualify as a real estate investment trust; the relative illiquidity of our real estate investments; potential limitations on our remedies when mortgage loans default; and risks and liabilities in connection with properties owned through limited liability companies and partnerships. For a discussion of these and other factors that could cause actual results to differ from those contemplated in the forward-looking statements, please see the discussion under Risk Factors contained in our publicly available filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), including our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and other reports we file under the Exchange Act. We do not undertake any responsibility to update any of these factors or to announce publicly any revisions to forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

estim

Table of Contents

THE COMPANY

We are a self-administered real estate investment trust that invests primarily in senior housing and long-term health care properties through acquisitions, development, mortgage loans, and other investments. Our primary senior housing and long-term health care property types include skilled nursing properties, assisted living properties, independent living properties and combinations thereof. As of June 30, 2015, senior housing and long-term health care properties comprised approximately 99% of our investment portfolio. We have been operating since August 1992.

As of June 30, 2015, we had approximately \$1.2 billion of gross real estate investments. At that date, our direct real estate investment portfolio, which consists of properties that we own or on which we hold promissory notes secured by first mortgages, included 98 skilled nursing properties, 93 assisted living properties, seven range of care properties, one school and 10 parcels of land. These properties are located in 29 states. Assisted living properties, independent living properties, memory care properties and combinations thereof are included in the assisted living property type. Range of care properties consist of properties providing skilled nursing and any combination of assisted living, independent living and/or memory care services. As of June 30, 2015, we had approximately \$989 million (83%) of gross investments in owned and leased properties and approximately \$206 million (17%) of gross investments in mortgage loans.

Our principal executive offices are located at 2829 Townsgate Road, Suite 350, Westlake Village, California 91361, and our telephone number is (805) 981-8655.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks under the caption Risk Factors in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, and other reports we filed under the Exchange Act, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement, including factors identified under the headings Business and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations , and in the other documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement before purchasing shares of our common stock. Each of the risks described in these sections and documents could significantly and adversely affect our business, prospects, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows, and could result in a complete loss of your investment. This prospectus and the incorporated documents also contain forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including the risks mentioned above.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of our common stock pursuant to the equity distribution agreements for working capital and general corporate purposes including, but not limited to: the acquisition and development of senior housing and long-term health care properties, and the repayment of indebtedness, including amounts outstanding under our \$400 million unsecured line of credit and senior unsecured notes. As of June 30, 2015, we had approximately \$80.5 million outstanding under our unsecured line of credit. Subsequent to June 30, 2015, we

borrowed \$24.0 million under out outstanding line of credit. Accordingly, we have \$104.5 million outstanding our unsecured line of credit as of July 31, 2015. Amounts outstanding under our unsecured line of credit currently bear interest at 125 basis points over LIBOR and mature in October 2018. Consistent with our investment strategy, we pursue, from time to time, opportunities for potential acquisitions and investments, with due diligence and negotiations often at different stages of development at any particular time.

Table of Contents

CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

You should refer to Taxation of Our Company in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K that has been filed with the SEC, and incorporated herein by reference in its entirety, for a summary of the material federal income tax considerations to us of our REIT election. Additionally, you should refer to Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders , Taxation of Tax-Exempt Stockholders , Taxation of Foreign Stockholders , Other Tax Consequences and New Legislation Potentially Affecting Taxation of Common Stock and Notes Held By or Through Foreign Entities in the accompanying prospectus for a summary of the federal income tax considerations which are anticipated to be material to purchasers of our common stock. Prospective investors are advised to consult their own tax advisors regarding the specific federal, state, local, foreign and other tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the common stock and of potential changes in applicable tax laws. The discussion in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus does not purport to deal with all aspects of taxation that may be relevant to particular purchasers in light of their personal investment or tax circumstances.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We entered into separate equity distribution agreements, dated as of August 5, 2015, with each of the Agents under which we may offer and sell, from time to time, from and after the date of this prospectus supplement shares of our common stock having an aggregate offering price of up to \$200 million through either JMP Securities LLC, Canaccord Genuity Inc. or Mizuho Securities USA Inc. (such Agent selected by us for sale, the Designated Agent).

Sales of the shares of common stock, if any, under this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus may be made in negotiated transactions, which may include block trades, or transactions that are deemed to be at the market offerings as defined in Rule 415 under the Securities Act, including sales made directly on the NYSE or sales made to or through a market maker other than on an exchange.

Under the terms of the equity distribution agreements, we also may sell shares to JMP Securities LLC, Canaccord Genuity Inc. or Mizuho Securities USA Inc., as principal, for its own account at a price agreed upon at the time of sale. If we sell shares to JMP Securities LLC, Canaccord Genuity Inc. or Mizuho Securities USA Inc., as principal, we will enter into a separate terms agreement with JMP Securities LLC, Canaccord Genuity Inc. or Mizuho Securities USA Inc., as applicable, and we will describe any such agreement in a separate prospectus supplement or pricing supplement.

We will designate the maximum amount of shares of common stock to be sold through the Designated Agent on a daily basis or otherwise as we and such Designated Agent agree and the minimum price per share at which such shares may be sold. Subject to the terms and conditions of the equity distribution agreements, the Designated Agent will use commercially reasonable efforts consistent with its normal trading and sales practices to sell shares of our common stock, as instructed by us. Our shares of common stock sold pursuant to the equity distribution agreements will be sold through only one of the Agents on any given day. We or JMP Securities LLC or Canaccord Genuity Inc. or Mizuho Securities USA Inc., as applicable, may suspend the offering of our common stock pursuant to a particular equity distribution agreement by notifying the other party thereto.

The Designated Agent will provide written confirmation to us following the close of trading on the NYSE each day in which shares of our common stock are sold under the equity distribution agreement to which it is a party. Each confirmation will include the number of shares of common stock sold on that day, the sales price and the compensation payable by us to the Designated Agent in connection with the sales.

We will pay each Agent commissions for its services in acting as agent and/or principal in the sale of shares of common stock. The Designated Agent will be entitled to compensation that will not exceed, but may be lower than, 2.00% of the gross sales price of all shares of common stock sold through it as our agent under the equity distribution agreement to which it is a party. We estimate that the total expenses of

Table of Contents

the offering payable by us, excluding discounts and commissions under the equity distribution agreements, will be approximately \$155,000. In addition, we have agreed to reimburse the Agents for all reasonable fees of counsel incurred by such Agents in connection with the execution of the equity distribution agreements, up to a maximum aggregate amount of \$50,000.

Settlement for sales of shares of our common stock will occur on the third business day following the date on which any sales were made in return for payment of the net proceeds to us. There is no arrangement for funds to be received in an escrow, trust or similar arrangement.

We will report at least quarterly the number of shares of common stock sold through the Agents under the equity distribution agreements, the net proceeds to us and the compensation paid by us to the Agents in connection with the sales of shares of common stock.

In connection with the sale of the shares of common stock on our behalf, one, two or all of the Agents may be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act, and the compensation paid to the Agents may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts. We have agreed to provide indemnification and contribution to the Agents against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

The offering of our common stock pursuant to the equity distribution agreements will terminate upon the earlier of (i) the sale of all shares of common stock subject to the equity distribution agreements, or (ii) termination of the equity distribution agreements upon occurrence of certain events.

The Agents and their affiliates may, from time to time, engage in transactions with, and perform services for, us in the ordinary course of business for which they will receive customary fees and expenses.

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters relating to the common stock will be passed upon for us by Reed Smith LLP, New York, New York. Reed Smith LLP will rely on the opinion of Ballard Spahr LLP as to certain matters of Maryland law. Certain tax matters, including our qualification as a real estate investment trust, will be passed upon for us by Reed Smith LLP.

EXPERTS

Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, has audited our consolidated financial statements and schedules included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014, as set forth in their reports, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and elsewhere in the registration statement. Our financial statements and schedules are incorporated by reference in reliance on Ernst & Young LLP s reports, given

on their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We are subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and, in accordance therewith, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information we file at the SEC s public reference room located at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Our SEC filings are also available to the public from commercial document retrieval services and at the website maintained by the SEC at http://www.sec.gov. We maintain a website at www.LTCreit.com. The information on our website is not, and you must not consider the information to be, a part of this prospectus supplement. Our securities are listed on the NYSE and all such material filed by us with the NYSE also can be inspected at the offices of the NYSE, 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10055.

Table of Contents

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-3, of which this prospectus supplement is a part, under the Securities Act with respect to the securities. This prospectus supplement does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement, certain parts of which are omitted in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information concerning us and the securities, reference is made to the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus supplement as to the contents of any contract or other documents may not contain all the information important to you, and in each instance, reference is made to the copy of such contract or documents filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, each such statement being qualified in all respects by such reference. We further note that the representations, warranties and covenants made by us in any agreement that is filed as an exhibit to any document that is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus were made solely for the benefit of the parties to such agreement, including, in some cases, for the purpose of allocating risk among the parties to such agreements, and should not be deemed to be a representation, warranty or covenant to you. Moreover, such representations, warranties or covenants were accurate only as of the date when made and were qualified by certain schedules of exceptions that were not filed. Accordingly, such representation, warranties and covenants should not be relied on as accurately representing the current state of our affairs.

INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus supplement, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference herein is deemed to be part of this prospectus supplement, except for any information superseded by information in this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement incorporates by reference the documents set forth below that we have previously filed with the SEC. These documents contain important information about us, our business and our finances.

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014;
- our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2015 and June 30, 2015;
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on February 12, 2015 and June 5, 2015;
- our definitive proxy statement dated April 24, 2015 in connection with our Annual Meeting of Stockholders held on June 3, 2015 (solely to the extent specifically incorporated by reference into our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014); and
- the description of our common stock in our registration statement on Form 8-A, including any amendments and reports filed for purposes updating such descriptions.

All documents that we file pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this prospectus supplement but before the end of any offering of securities made under this prospectus supplement will also be considered to be incorporated by reference.

If you request, either orally or in writing, we will provide you with a copy of any or all documents that are incorporated by reference. Such documents will be provided to you free of charge, but will not contain any exhibits, unless those exhibits are incorporated by reference into the document. Requests should be addressed to: Attn: Chief Financial Officer, 2829 Townsgate Road, Suite 350, Westlake Village, CA 91361, telephone number: 805-981-8655.

Table of Contents
PROSPECTUS
Common Stock
Preferred Stock
Warrants
Debt Securities Depositary Shares
Units
We may from time to time in one or more offerings, offer and sell one or any combination of the securities we describe in this prospectus, either individually or as units comprised of one or more of the other securities. When we offer securities, we will provide you with a prospectus supplement describing the terms of the specific issue of securities including the offering price of the securities. We may offer to sell these securities on a continuous or delayed basis, through agents, dealers or underwriters, or directly to purchasers. The prospectus supplement for each offering of securities will describe in detail the plan of distribution for that offering. If our agents or any dealers or underwriters are involved in the sale of the securities, the applicable prospectus supplement will set forth the names of the agents, dealers or underwriters and any applicable commissions or discounts. Our net proceeds from the sale of securities will also be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

You should read this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement, as well as the documents incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference in this prospectus, carefully before you make your investment decision. This prospectus may not be used to sell securities unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

In addition, any selling security holders to be named in a prospectus supplement may offer and sell common stock from time to time in such amounts and with such discounts and commissions as are set forth in a prospectus supplement. Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable

prospectus supplement, we will not receive any proceeds from the sale of common stock by any selling security holders.

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol LTC. The last reported closing price of our common stock on July 18, 2013 on the New York Stock Exchange was \$41.57. Each prospectus supplement will indicate if the securities offered thereby will be listed on any securities exchange.

Investing in our securities involves risks. You should carefully consider the risk factors referred to on page 2 of this prospectus and set forth in the documents incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference herein before making any decision to invest in our securities.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission or regulatory body has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is July 19, 2013.

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
OUR COMPANY	2
RISK FACTORS	2
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION	2
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES AND RATIO OF EARNINGS TO COMBINED FIXED CHARGES AND PREFERRED STOCK DIVIDENDS	3
USE OF PROCEEDS	3
GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE OFFERED SECURITIES	4
DESCRIPTION OF OUR COMMON STOCK	4
DESCRIPTION OF OUR PREFERRED STOCK	5
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	14
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	16
DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES	26
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS	30
RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER	31
CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND BYLAWS	33
CERTAIN US FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	37
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	59
LEGAL MATTERS	63
<u>EXPERTS</u>	63
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	63
INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	64

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

When used in this prospectus, the terms Company, we, us and our refer to LTC Properties, Inc. and its subsidiaries as a combined entity, except where it is made clear that such terms mean only LTC Properties, Inc.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (or SEC), using a shelf registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may sell any combination of the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. Each time we or any selling security holders sell securities, we will, to the extent required by law, provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of the offering. We may also add, update or change in any accompanying prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus we may authorize to be delivered to you any of the information contained in this prospectus. To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus and a later dated prospectus supplement or related free writing prospectus, you should rely on the information in the most recent prospectus supplement or related free writing prospectus.

Neither we nor any selling security holders have authorized any dealer, agent or other person to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement. You must not rely upon any information or representation not contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or an accompanying prospectus supplement. This prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement, if any, do not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the registered securities to which they relate, nor does this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy securities in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement, if any, is accurate on any date subsequent to the date set forth on the front of the document or that any information we have incorporated by reference is correct on any date subsequent to the date of the document incorporated by reference (as our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date), even though this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement is delivered or securities are sold on a later date.

As permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC, the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, includes additional information not contained in this prospectus. You may read the registration statement and the other reports we file with the SEC at the SEC s web site or at the SEC s offices described below under the heading Where You Can Find Additional Information.

1

Table of Contents

OUR COMPANY

LTC Properties, Inc., a health care real estate investment trust (or REIT), was incorporated on May 12, 1992 in the State of Maryland and commenced operations on August 25, 1992. We invest primarily in senior housing and long term care properties through acquisitions, development, mortgage loans and other investments. We conduct and manage our business as one operating segment, rather than multiple operating segments, for internal reporting and internal decision making purposes. Our primary objectives are to create, sustain and enhance stockholder equity value and provide current income for distribution to stockholders through real estate investments in senior housing and long term care properties managed by experienced operators. Our primary senior housing and long term care property types include skilled nursing properties (or SNF), assisted living properties (or ALF), independent living properties (or ILF), memory care properties (or MC) and combinations thereof. To meet these objectives, we attempt to invest in properties that provide opportunity for additional value and current returns to our stockholders and diversify our investment portfolio by geographic location, operator, property type and form of investment.

We were organized to qualify, and intend to continue to qualify, as a REIT. So long as we qualify, with limited exceptions, we may deduct distributions, both preferred dividends and common dividends, to our stockholders from our taxable income. We have made distributions, and intend to continue to make distributions to our stockholders, in order to eliminate any federal tax liability.

Our principal executive office is located at 2829 Townsgate Road, Suite 350, Westlake Village, CA 91361 and our telephone number is (805) 981-8655.

RISK FACTORS

Investment in our securities involves risks. Prior to making a decision about investing in our securities, you should consider carefully the risk factors, together with all of the other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, including any additional specific risks described in the section entitled Risk Factors contained in any supplements to this prospectus and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012, as well as any amendments or additions thereto reflected in subsequent filings with the SEC. Each of these risk factors could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations liquidity, ability to pay dividends or stock price.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

This prospectus, any prospectus supplement, and the information incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement contains or incorporates by reference forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), adopted pursuant to the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Statements that are not purely historical may be forward-looking. You can identify some of the forward-looking statements by their use of forward-looking words, such as

Table of Contents

expects, may, will, should, seeks, approximately, intends, plans, estimates or anticipates, or the negative of those words. Forward- looking statements involve inherent risks and uncertainties regarding events, conditions and financial trends that may affect our future plans of operation, business strategy, results of operations and financial position. A number of important factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those included within or contemplated by such forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, the status of the economy, the status of capital markets (including prevailing interest rates), and our access to capital; the income and returns available from investments in health care related real estate, the ability of our borrowers and lessees to meet their obligations to us, our reliance on a few major operators; competition faced by our borrowers and lessees within the health care industry, regulation of the health care industry by federal, state and local governments, compliance with and changes to regulations and payment policies within the health care industry, debt that we may incur and changes in financing terms, our ability to continue to qualify as a real estate investment trust, the relative illiquidity of our real estate investments, potential limitations on our remedies when mortgage loans default, and risks and liabilities in connection with properties owned through limited liability companies and partnerships. For a discussion of these and other factors that could cause actual results to differ from those contemplated in the forward-looking statements, please see the discussion under Risk Factors contained in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement, and in other information contained in our publicly available filings with the SEC, including our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 and other reports we file under the Exchange Act. Although we believe that these forward looking statements are reasonable, there is no assurance that our expectations will be fulfilled. You are cautioned not to put undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. We do not undertake any responsibility to update or revise any of these factors or to announce publicly any revisions to forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES AND RATIO OF EARNINGS TO COMBINED FIXED CHARGES AND PREFERRED STOCK DIVIDENDS

Our ratio of earnings to fixed charges and ratio of earnings to combined fixed charges and preferred stock dividends for each of the five most recently completed fiscal years and any required interim periods are included as an exhibit hereto and will each be specified in a prospectus supplement or in a document we file with the SEC and incorporate by reference.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise described in the applicable prospectus supplement, we intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of our securities for general business purposes, which may include, among other things, the repayment of indebtedness, the development and acquisition of additional properties and other acquisition transactions, the expansion and improvement of certain properties in our portfolio, mortgage loan originations and the redemption of our outstanding Preferred Stock in accordance with the terms of the specific security agreement. We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of common stock by any selling security holders.

3

Table of Contents

GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE OFFERED SECURITIES

We may from time to time in one or more offerings, offer and sell one or any combination of the securities we describe in this prospectus, either individually or as units comprised of one or more of the other securities.

The terms of any specific offering of securities, including the terms of any units offered, will be set forth in a prospectus supplement relating to such offering.

Pursuant to our Articles of Restatement, as amended and supplemented to date, and referred to in this prospectus as our Charter, we are authorized to issue 60,000,000 shares of common stock and 15,000,000 shares of preferred stock, each share having a par value of \$0.01. Of our preferred stock as of July 18, 2013, we had designated 2,000,000 shares as 8.5% Series C Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock, (or Series C Preferred Stock). As of July 18, 2013, 34,751,910 shares of common stock and 2,000,000 shares of Series C Preferred Stock were outstanding.

Securities may be issued in certificated or uncertificated form, as disclosed in the applicable prospectus supplement.

DESCRIPTION OF OUR COMMON STOCK

1. GENERAL

The following description of our Common Stock sets forth certain general terms and provisions of the Common Stock to which any prospectus supplement may relate, including a prospectus supplement providing that Common Stock will be issuable upon conversion of our debt securities or our Preferred Stock or upon the exercise of Common Stock warrants issued by us. The statements below describing our Common Stock are in all respects subject to and qualified in their entirety by reference to the applicable provisions of our Charter and Bylaws.

Holders of our Common Stock will be entitled to receive dividends when, as and if authorized by our Board of Directors and declared by us, out of assets legally available therefore. Payment and declaration of dividends on the Common Stock and purchases of shares thereof by us will be subject to certain restrictions if we fail to pay dividends on our Preferred Stock. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of Common Stock will be entitled to share equally and ratably in any assets available for distribution to them, after payment or provision for payment of our debts and other liabilities and the preferential amounts owing with respect to any of our outstanding Preferred Stock.

Our Common Stock will possess voting rights for the election of directors and in respect of other corporate matters, with each share entitling the holder thereof to one vote. Holders of Common Stock will not have cumulative voting rights in the election of directors, which means that holders of more than 50% of all of the shares of our Common Stock voting for the election of directors will be able to elect all of the directors if they choose to do so and, accordingly, the holders of the remaining shares will be unable to elect any directors. Holders of Shares of Common

Stock will not have preemptive rights, which mean they have no right to acquire any additional shares of Common Stock that may be issued by us at a subsequent date. Our Common Stock will, when issued, be fully paid and nonassessable and will not be subject to preemptive or similar rights.

Table of Contents

Under Maryland law and our Charter, a distribution (whether by dividend, redemption or other acquisition of shares) to holders of shares of our Common Stock may be made only if, after giving effect to the distribution, we are able to pay our indebtedness as it becomes due in the usual course of business and our total assets are greater than our total liabilities plus the amount necessary to satisfy the preferential rights upon dissolution of stockholders whose preferential rights on dissolution are superior to the holders of our Common Stock and we can pay our debts as they become due. We have complied with these requirements in all of our prior distributions to holders of our Common Stock.

The rights, preferences and privileges of holders of our Common Stock are subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of shares of any series of our Preferred Stock which are outstanding or which we may designate and issue in the future. See Description of Our Preferred Stock and Series C Preferred Stock below.

DESCRIPTION OF OUR PREFERRED STOCK

Under our Charter, our Board of Directors may from time to time establish and issue one or more classes or series of Preferred Stock and fix the designations, powers, preferences and rights of the shares of such classes or series and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereon, including, but not limited to, the fixing of the dividend rights, dividend rate or rates, conversion rights, voting rights, rights and terms of redemption (including sinking fund provisions) and the liquidation preferences.

The following description of our Preferred Stock sets forth certain general terms and provisions of our Preferred Stock to which any prospectus supplement may relate. The statements below describing the Preferred Stock are in all respects subject to and qualified in their entirety by reference to the applicable provisions of our Charter (including the applicable articles supplementary) and Bylaws.

1. GENERAL

Subject to limitations prescribed by Maryland law and our Charter, our Board of Directors is authorized to fix the number of shares constituting each class or series of Preferred Stock and the designations and powers, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights and qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, including those provisions as may be desired concerning voting, redemption, dividends, dissolution or the distribution of assets, conversion or exchange, and those other subjects or matters as may be fixed by resolution of our Board of Directors or duly authorized committee thereof. Our Preferred Stock will, when issued, be fully paid and non-assessable and will not have, or be subject to, any preemptive or similar rights.

- (a) You should refer to the prospectus supplement relating to the class or series of Preferred Stock offered thereby for specific terms, including:
- (b) The class or series, title and stated value of that Preferred Stock;

Table of Contents

(c) Preferred Stock;	The number of shares of that Preferred Stock offered, the liquidation preference per share and the offering price of that
(d) Stock;	The dividend rate(s), period(s) and/or payment date(s) or method(s) of calculation thereof applicable to that Preferred
(e) that Preferred Stock	Whether dividends on that Preferred Stock shall be cumulative or not and, if cumulative, the date from which dividends or shall accumulate;
(f)	The procedures for any auction and remarketing, if any, for that Preferred Stock;
(g)	Provisions for a sinking fund, if any, for that Preferred Stock;
(h)	Provisions for redemption, if applicable, of that Preferred Stock;
(i)	Any listing of that Preferred Stock on any securities exchange;
(j) including the conver	The terms and conditions, if applicable, upon which that Preferred Stock will be convertible into our Common Stock, sion price (or manner of calculation thereof);
(k)	Any voting rights;
(1) dissolution or windir	The relative ranking and preference of the Preferred Stock as to distribution rights and rights upon our liquidation, ng up if other than as described in this prospectus;
	Any limitations on issuance of any other series of Preferred Stock ranking senior to or on a parity with the Preferred Stock a and rights upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up;

(n)	A discussion of certain federal income tax considerations applicable to that Preferred Stock;
(o) convertible, the rela	Any limitations on actual, beneficial or constructive ownership and restrictions on transfer of that Preferred Stock and, if ted Common Stock, in each case as may be appropriate to preserve our status as a REIT; and
(p)	Any other material terms, preferences, rights, limitations or restrictions of that Preferred Stock.
2.	RANK
-	recified in the applicable prospectus supplement, the Preferred Stock will, with respect to rights to the payment of dividends our assets and rights upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, rank:
	6

Table of Contents

(a) provide that those ec	Senior to all classes or series of our Common Stock and excess stock and to all of our equity securities the terms of which juity securities are junior to the Preferred Stock;
(b)	On a parity with all of our equity securities other than those referred to in clauses (a) and (c); and
(c)	Junior to all of our equity securities the terms of which provide that those equity securities will rank senior to it.
For these purposes, the term equity securities does not include convertible debt securities.	
3.	DIVIDENDS
and declared by us, o	our Preferred Stock of each class or series shall be entitled to receive, when, as and if authorized by our Board of Directors out of our assets legally available for payment, cash dividends at rates and on dates as will be set forth in the applicable ent. Each dividend shall be payable to holders of record as they appear on our stock transfer books on the record dates as Board of Directors.
supplement. Divider Directors fails to aut non-cumulative, ther period ending on tha	ass or series of our Preferred Stock may be cumulative or non-cumulative, as provided in the applicable prospectus ads, if cumulative, will accumulate from and after the date set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. If our Board of horize a dividend payable on a dividend payment date on any class or series of our Preferred Stock for which dividends are in the holders of that class or series of our Preferred Stock will have no right to receive a dividend in respect of the dividend at dividend payment date, and we will have no obligation to pay the dividend accrued for that period, whether or not ass or series are declared payable on any future dividend payment date.
no full dividends sha	ecified in the applicable prospectus supplement, if any shares of our Preferred Stock of any class or series are outstanding, all be authorized or paid or set apart for payment on our Preferred Stock of any other class or series ranking, as to dividends, unior to the Preferred Stock of that class or series for any period unless:
	if that class or series of Preferred Stock has a cumulative dividend, full cumulative dividends have been or are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for that payment on the lat class or series for all past dividend periods; or
(b) period have been or	if that class or series of Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend, full dividends for the then current dividend contemporaneously are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for that

payment on the Preferred Stock of that class or series.

Table of Contents

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, when dividends are not paid in full (or a sum sufficient for their full payment is not so set apart) upon the shares of Preferred Stock of any class or series and the shares of any other class or series of Preferred Stock ranking on a parity as to dividends with the Preferred Stock of that class or series, all dividends declared upon shares of Preferred Stock of that class or series and any other class or series of Preferred Stock ranking on a parity as to dividends with that Preferred Stock shall be authorized pro rata so that the amount of dividends authorized per share on the Preferred Stock of that class or series and that other class or series of Preferred Stock shall in all cases bear to each other the same ratio that accrued and unpaid dividends per share on the shares of Preferred Stock of that class or series (which shall not include any accumulation in respect of unpaid dividends for prior dividend periods if that Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend) and that other class or series of Preferred Stock bear to each other. No interest, or sum of money in lieu of interest, shall be payable in respect of any dividend payment or payments on Preferred Stock of that series that may be in arrears.

Except as provided in the immediately preceding paragraph or as otherwise provided in the applicable prospectus supplement, unless: (1) if that class or series of Preferred Stock has a cumulative dividend, full cumulative dividends on the Preferred Stock of that class or series have been or contemporaneously are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for payment for all past dividend periods and the then current dividend period; and (2) if that class or series of Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend, full dividends on the Preferred Stock of that class or series have been or contemporaneously are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set aside for payment for the then current dividend period, then no dividends (other than in our Common Stock or other stock ranking junior to the Preferred Stock of that class or series as to dividends and upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up) shall be authorized or paid or set aside for payment or other distribution shall be authorized or made upon our Common Stock, excess stock or any of our other stock ranking junior to or on a parity with the Preferred Stock of that class or series as to dividends or upon liquidation, nor shall any Common Stock, excess stock or any of our other stock ranking junior to or on a parity with the Preferred Stock of such class or series as to dividends or upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up be redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired for any consideration (or any moneys be paid to or made available for a sinking fund for the redemption of any shares of that stock) by us (except by conversion into or exchange for other of our stock ranking junior to the Preferred Stock of that class or series as to dividends and upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up).

Any dividend payment made on shares of a class or series of Preferred Stock shall first be credited against the earliest accrued but unpaid dividend due with respect to shares of that class or series which remains payable.

4. REDEMPTION

If the applicable prospectus supplements so states, the shares of Preferred Stock will be subject to mandatory redemption or redemption at our option, in whole or in part, in each case on the terms, at the times and at the redemption prices set forth in that prospectus supplement.

8

Table of Contents

The prospectus supplement relating to a class or series of Preferred Stock that is subject to mandatory redemption will specify the number of shares of that Preferred Stock that shall be redeemed by us in each year commencing after a date to be specified, at a redemption price per share to be specified, together with an amount equal to all accrued and unpaid dividends thereon (which shall not, if that Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend, include any accumulation in respect of unpaid dividends for prior dividend periods) to the date of redemption. The redemption price may be payable in cash or other property, as specified in the applicable prospectus supplement. If the redemption price for Preferred Stock of any series is payable only from the net proceeds of the issuance of our stock, the terms of that Preferred Stock may provide that, if no such stock shall have been issued or to the extent the net proceeds from any issuance are insufficient to pay in full the aggregate redemption price then due, that Preferred Stock shall automatically and mandatorily be converted into shares of our applicable stock pursuant to conversion provisions specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Preferred Stock of any series is payable only from the net proceeds of the issuance of our stock, the terms of that Preferred Stock may provide that, if no such stock shall have been issued or to the extent the net proceeds from any issuance are insufficient to pay in full the aggregate redemption price then due, that Preferred Stock shall automatically and mandatorily be converted into shares of our applicable stock pursuant to conversion provisions specified in the applicable prospectus supplement.
Notwithstanding the foregoing and except as otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, unless:
(a) if that class or series of Preferred Stock has a cumulative dividend, full cumulative dividends on all shares of any class or series of Preferred Stock shall have been or contemporaneously are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for payment for all past dividend periods; and
(b) if that class or series of Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend, full dividends on the Preferred Stock of any class or series have been or contemporaneously are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for payment for the then current dividend period;
no shares of any class or series of Preferred Stock shall be redeemed unless all outstanding shares of Preferred Stock of that class or series are simultaneously redeemed; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not prevent the purchase or acquisition of shares of Preferred Stock of that class or series pursuant to a purchase or exchange offer made on the same terms to holders of all outstanding shares of Preferred Stock of that class or series.
If fewer than all of the outstanding shares of Preferred Stock of any class or series are to be redeemed, the number of shares to be redeemed will be determined by us and those shares may be redeemed pro rata from the holders of record of those shares in proportion to the number of those shares held by those holders (with adjustments to avoid redemption of fractional shares) or any other equitable method determined by us that will not result in the issuance of any excess Preferred Stock.
Notice of redemption will be mailed at least 30 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each holder of record of a share of Preferred Stock of any class or series to be redeemed at the address shown on our stock transfer books. Each notice shall state:
(a) the redemption date;

Table of Contents

(b)	the number of shares and class or series of the Preferred Stock to be redeemed;
(c)	the redemption price;
(d)	the place or places where certificates for that Preferred Stock are to be surrendered for payment of the redemption price;
(e)	that dividends on the shares to be redeemed will cease to accrue on that redemption date; and
(f)	the date upon which the holder s conversion rights, if any, as to those shares shall terminate.

If fewer than all the shares of Preferred Stock of any class or series are to be redeemed, the notice mailed to each holder thereof shall also specify the number of shares of Preferred Stock to be redeemed from each holder. If notice of redemption of any shares of Preferred Stock has been given and if the funds necessary for that redemption have been set apart by us in trust for the benefit of the holders of any shares of Preferred Stock so called for redemption, then from and after the redemption date dividends will cease to accrue on those shares of Preferred Stock, those shares of Preferred Stock shall no longer be deemed outstanding and all rights of the holders of those shares will terminate, except the right to receive the redemption price.

5. LIQUIDATION PREFERENCE

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, upon our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, then, before any distribution or payment shall be made to the holders of any Common Stock, excess stock or any other class or series of our stock ranking junior to that class or series of Preferred Stock in the distribution of assets upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of each class or series of Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive out of our assets legally available for distribution to stockholders liquidating distributions in the amount of the liquidation preference per share (set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement), plus an amount equal to all dividends accrued and unpaid thereon (which shall not include any accumulation in respect of unpaid dividends for prior dividend periods if that class or series of Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend). Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, after payment of the full amount of the liquidating distributions to which they are entitled, the holders of that class or series of Preferred Stock will have no right or claim to any of our remaining assets. If, upon our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, our legally available assets are insufficient to pay the amount of the liquidating distributions on all outstanding shares of that class or series of Preferred Stock and the corresponding amounts payable on all shares of other classes or series of our stock ranking on a parity with that class or series of Preferred Stock in the distribution of assets upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, then the holders of that class or series of Preferred Stock and all other classes or series of stock shall share ratably in that distribution of assets in proportion to the full liquidating distributions to which they would otherwise be respectively entitled.

Table of Contents

If liquidating distributions shall have been made in full to all holders of shares of that class or series of Preferred Stock, our remaining assets shall be distributed among the holders of any other classes or series of stock ranking junior to that class or series of Preferred Stock upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, according to their respective rights and preferences and in each case according to their respective number of shares. For those purposes, neither our consolidation nor merger with or into any other corporation, trust or other entity nor the sale, lease, transfer or conveyance of all or substantially all of our property or business shall be deemed to constitute our liquidation, dissolution or winding up.

6. VOTING RIGHTS

Except as set forth below or as otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, holders of Preferred Stock will not have any voting rights.

Whenever dividends on any shares of that class or series of Preferred Stock shall be in arrears for 18 months or six or more quarterly periods, the holders of those shares of that class or series of Preferred Stock (voting separately as a class with all other classes or series of Preferred Stock upon which like voting rights have been conferred and are exercisable) will be entitled to vote for the election of two additional directors to our Board of Directors (and our entire Board of Directors will be increased by two directors) at a special meeting called by one of our officers at the request of a holder of that class or series of Preferred Stock or, if that special meeting is not called by that officer within 30 days, at a special meeting called by a holder of that class or series of Preferred Stock designated by the holders of record of at least 10% of the shares of any of those classes or series of Preferred Stock (unless that request is received less than 90 days before the date fixed for the next annual or special meeting of the stockholders), or at the next annual meeting of stockholders, and at each subsequent annual meeting until:

- (a) if that class or series of Preferred Stock has a cumulative dividend, then all dividends accumulated on those shares of Preferred Stock for the past dividend periods and the then current dividend period shall have been fully paid or declared and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for payment, or
- (b) if that class or series of Preferred Stock does not have a cumulative dividend, then four consecutive quarterly periods of dividends shall have been fully paid or declared and a sum sufficient for the payment thereof set apart for payment.

Unless provided otherwise for any series of Preferred Stock, so long as any shares of Preferred Stock remain outstanding, we shall not, without the affirmative vote or consent of the holders of at least two-thirds of the shares of each class or series of Preferred Stock outstanding at the time, given in person or by proxy, either in writing or at a meeting (that class or series voting separately as a class),

(a) authorize or create, or increase the authorized or issued amount of, any class or series of stock ranking senior to that class or series of Preferred Stock with respect to payment of dividends or the distribution of assets upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up or reclassify any of our authorized stock into those shares, or create, authorize or issue any obligation or security convertible into or evidencing the right to purchase those shares; or

Table of Contents

(b) amend, alter or repeal the provisions of the Charter in respect of that class or series of Preferred Stock, whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise, so as to materially and adversely affect any right, preference, privilege or voting power of that class or series of Preferred Stock; provided, however, that with respect to the occurrence of a merger, consolidation or other event, whereby shares of any class or series of Preferred Stock (or any equivalent class or series of stock issued by the surviving corporation in any merger or consolidation to which our company becomes a party), remain outstanding with the terms applicable to that class or series of Preferred Stock materially unchanged, the occurrence of any such merger, consolidation, or other event shall not be deemed to materially and adversely affect the rights, preferences, privileges or voting power of the holders of such class or series of Preferred Stock, and provided, further that any increase in the amount of the authorized Preferred Stock or the creation or issuance of any other class or series of Preferred Stock, or any increase in the number of authorized shares of that class or series, in each case ranking on a parity with or junior to the Preferred Stock of that class or series with respect to payment of dividends and the distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up, shall not be deemed to materially and adversely affect those rights, preferences, privileges or voting powers.

The foregoing voting provisions will not apply if, at or prior to the time when the act with respect to which that vote would otherwise be required shall be effected, all outstanding shares of that class or series of Preferred Stock shall have been redeemed or called for redemption upon proper notice and sufficient funds shall have been irrevocably deposited in trust to effect that redemption.

7. CONVERSION RIGHTS

The terms and conditions, if any, upon which shares of any class or series of Preferred Stock are convertible into Common Stock, debt securities or another series of Preferred Stock will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement relating thereto. Such terms will include the number of shares of Common Stock or those other series of Preferred Stock or the principal amount of debt securities into which the Preferred Stock is convertible, the conversion price (or manner of calculation thereof), the conversion period, provisions as to whether conversion will be at our option or at the option of the holders of that class or series of Preferred Stock, the events requiring an adjustment of the conversion price and provisions affecting conversion in the event of the redemption of that class or series of Preferred Stock.

8. SERIES C PREFERRED STOCK

The following summary of the terms and provisions of the Series C Preferred Stock is qualified in its entirety by reference to the pertinent sections in the articles supplementary to our Charter creating the Series C Preferred Stock, which have been filed with the SEC, and which are available as described below under the heading Where You Can Find Additional Information.

Table of Contents

Rank. The Series C Preferred Stock ranks, with respect to dividend rights and rights upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up, (i) senior to Common Stock, and to all equity securities ranking junior to the Series C Preferred Stock with respect to dividend rights or rights on liquidation, dissolution or winding up of our company; (ii) on parity with all equity securities that may be issued in the future which rank on a parity with the Series C Preferred Stock, and (iii) junior to all of our existing and future indebtedness. The term equity securities does not include convertible debt securities, which will rank senior to the Series C Preferred Stock prior to conversion.

Other terms. Holders of the Series C Preferred Stock are entitled to receive preferential cumulative cash dividends at the rate of 8.5% per annum of the liquidation preference per share (equivalent to a fixed annual amount of \$1.63625 per share). Dividends are payable quarterly in arrears on each of March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31. Accrued but unpaid dividends on the Series C Preferred Stock bear interest from the applicable dividend payment date at the prime rate of interest established from time to time in the Wall Street Journal.

Holders of the Series C Preferred Stock are entitled to be paid a liquidation preference of \$19.25 per share, plus dividends, with interest, before any distribution of assets is made to holders of any junior stock as described above in Rank.

Except in certain circumstances relating to our maintenance of the ability to qualify as a REIT, the shares of Series C Preferred Stock are not redeemable.

Whenever any dividend payment on any Series C Preferred Stock is in arrears for more than 10 business days after its dividend payment date, the number of directors then constituting the Board of Directors will be increased by two and the two vacancies will be filled by the Series C Preferred Stock holders voting as one class. Such increase and the right to fill such vacancies is separate and apart from and in addition to any increase in the number of directors which the holders of any other class or series of preferred stock may be entitled.

In addition, in the case of a preferred dividend default, the holders of Series C Preferred Stock shall be granted voting rights equivalent to those rights of holders of the Common Stock except that the holders of Series C Preferred Stock will not have the right to vote generally in the election of directors but with respect to the election of directors will only have the voting rights as set forth above to elect Series C Preferred Stock directors. In such case, the voting rights of the holders of the Series C Preferred Stock would be determined on an as converted basis, determined pursuant to the conversion provisions as described below. These voting rights shall continue only during a Series C Preferred Stock dividend default, and all such rights shall immediately terminate at such time as the Series C Preferred Stock dividend default ceases to exist.

The Series C Preferred Stock is convertible in whole or in part, at any time at the option of the holders, into shares of Common Stock at a conversion price of \$19.25 per share, subject to adjustments. At March 31, 2013, there was one stockholder of record of our Series C Preferred Stock. This Series C Preferred stockholder has a separate contractual right, outside of the terms of the Series C Preferred Stock, to receive from us should we offer, issue or sell, or enter into any agreement or commitment to issue or sell any debentures, preferred stock or any other equity

Table of Contents

security convertible into Common Stock at a conversion price of less than \$19.25 per share (as adjusted for stock splits, combinations and similar events) an offer in writing to sell to this Series C Preferred stockholder, on the same terms and conditions and at the same equivalent price, up to the same aggregate principal amount (or any \$1,000 incremental principal amount thereof) of such securities.

9. LISTING

Our Series C Preferred Stock is owned by one holder and is not listed on any exchange. We may apply to list the securities which are offered and sold hereunder, as described in the prospectus supplement relating to such securities.

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

1. WARRANT TO PURCHASE COMMON STOCK OR PREFERRED STOCK

The following summarizes the terms of common stock warrants and preferred stock warrants we may issue. We urge you to read the detailed provisions of the stock warrant agreement that we will enter into with a stock warrant agent we select at the time of issue.

2. GENERAL

We may issue stock warrants evidenced by stock warrant certificates under a stock warrant agreement independently or together with any securities we offer by any prospectus supplement. If we offer stock warrants, we will describe the terms of the stock warrants in a prospectus supplement, including, but not limited to:

- the offering price, if any;
- the number of shares of common stock or preferred stock purchasable upon exercise of one stock warrant and the initial price at which the shares may be purchased upon exercise;
- if applicable, the designation and terms of the preferred stock purchasable upon exercise of the stock warrants;

•	the dates on which the right to exercise the stock warrants begins and expires;
•	U.S. federal income tax consequences;
•	call provisions, if any;
•	the currencies in which the offering price and exercise price are payable; and
•	if applicable, any antidilution provisions.
	14

7D 1	1		-	_			
Tal	าเ	e.	Ot	()	Ωn	ter	1fs

3. EXERCISE OF STOCK WARRANTS

You may exercise stock warrants by surrendering to the stock warrant agent the stock warrant certificate, which indicates your election to exercise all or a portion of the stock warrants evidenced by the certificate. You must pay the exercise price by cash or check when you surrender your stock warrant certificate. The stock warrant agent will deliver certificates evidencing duly exercised stock warrants to the transfer agent. Upon receipt of the certificates, the transfer agent will deliver a certificate representing the number of shares of common stock or preferred stock purchased. If you exercise fewer than all the stock warrants evidenced by any certificate, the stock warrant agent will deliver a new stock warrant certificate representing the unexercised stock warrants.

4. NO RIGHTS AS STOCKHOLDERS

Holders of stock warrants are not entitled to vote, to consent, to receive dividends or to receive notice as stockholders with respect to any meeting of stockholders, or to exercise any rights whatsoever as stockholders.

5. WARRANTS TO PURCHASE DEBT SECURITIES

The following summarizes the terms of the debt warrants we may offer. We urge you to read the detailed provisions of the debt warrant agreement that we will enter into with a debt warrant agent we select at the time of issue.

(a) GENERAL

We may issue debt warrants in certificated or uncertificated form, independently or together with any securities offered by any prospectus supplement. If we offer debt warrants, we will describe the terms of the warrants in a prospectus supplement, including, but not limited to:

- the offering price, if any;
- the designation, aggregate principal amount and terms of the debt securities purchasable upon exercise of the warrants and the terms of the indenture under which the debt securities will be issued;

•	if applicable, the designation and terms of the debt securities with which the debt warrants are issued and the number of
debt warrants issued wi	ith each debt security;
•	if applicable, the date on and after which the debt warrants and any related securities will be separately transferable;
• principal amount of del	the principal amount of debt securities purchasable upon exercise of one debt warrant and the price at which the ot securities may be purchased upon exercise;
•	the dates on which the right to exercise the debt warrants begins and expires;
•	U.S. federal income tax consequences;
	15

Table of Contents

- whether the warrants represented by the debt warrant will be issued in registered or bearer form;
- the currencies in which the offering price and exercise price are payable; and
- if applicable, any antidilution provisions.

You may exchange debt warrant for new debt warrant of different denominations and may present debt warrant for registration of transfer at the corporate trust office of the debt warrant agent, which we will list in the prospectus supplement. You will not have any of the rights of holders of debt securities, except to the extent that the consent of warrant holders may be required for certain modifications of the terms of an indenture or form of the debt security and the series of debt securities issuable upon exercise of the debt warrants. In addition, you will not receive payments of principal of and interest, if any, on the debt securities unless you exercise your debt warrant.

(b) EXERCISE OF DEBT WARRANTS

You may exercise debt warrants by surrendering to the debt warrant agent the debt warrant, with payment in full of the exercise price. Upon the exercise of debt warrants, the debt warrant agent will, as soon as practicable, deliver to you the debt securities in authorized denominations in accordance with your instructions and at your sole cost and risk. If you exercise fewer than all the debt warrants evidenced by any debt warrant certificate, the agent will deliver to you a new debt warrant representing the unexercised debt warrants.

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

We may issue debt securities from time to time in one or more series. The debt securities may be issued under one or more indentures between us and a specified trustee. The forms of indentures are filed as exhibits to the Registration Statement of which this prospectus forms a part. The indentures are subject to and governed by the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended.

The statements made in this prospectus relating to the indentures and the debt securities to be issued under the indentures are summaries of the material provisions of the indentures and the debt securities to be issued thereunder. The summaries are subject to, and are qualified in their entirety by reference to, all of the provisions of the indentures (and any amendments or supplements we may enter into from time to time which are permitted under each indenture) and the debt securities. The specific terms relating to any series of our debt securities that we offer will be described in a prospectus supplement. You should read the applicable prospectus supplement for the terms of the series of debt securities offered. Because the terms of specific series of debt securities offered may differ from the general information that we have provided below, you should rely on information in the applicable prospectus supplement that contradicts any information below.

Table of Contents

1.	GENERAL
	d under this prospectus will be our direct obligations, which may be senior or subordinated indebtedness. The ed by subordinated securities will be subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full of our senior debt.
without limit as to aggineed not issue all debt	amount available under the Registration Statement of which this prospectus forms a part, we may issue the debt securities regate principal amount, in one or more series, in each case as we establish in one or more supplemental indentures. We securities of one series at the same time. Unless we otherwise provide, we may reopen a series, without the consent of the or issuances of additional securities of that series.
under any indenture ma	designate more than one trustee under an indenture, each with respect to one or more series of debt securities. Any trustee ay resign or be removed with respect to one or more series of debt securities, and we may appoint a successor trustee to series. The applicable prospectus supplement will describe the specific terms relating to the series of debt securities we here applicable, the following:
•	the title and form of the debt securities;
•	any limit on the aggregate principal amount of the debt securities or the series of which they are a part;
•	the person to whom any interest on a debt security of the series will be paid;
•	the date or dates on which we must repay the principal;
•	the rate or rates at which the debt securities will bear interest;
•	the date or dates from which interest will accrue, and the dates on which we must pay interest;

the place or places where we must pay the principal and any premium or interest on the debt securities;

•	the manner in which we will determine the amount of principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities;
•	the manner in which we will determine the amount of principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities;
•	the manner in which we will determine the amount of principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities;
•	the manner in which we will determine the amount of principal of or any premium or interest on the debt securities;
•	the denominations in which we may issue the debt securities;
•	any obligation to redeem or purchase any debt securities, and the terms and conditions on which we must do so;
•	the terms and conditions on which we may redeem any debt security, if at all;
•	the terms and conditions on which we may redeem any debt security, if at all:

Table of Contents

2.

•	the principal amount of the debt securities that we will pay upon declaration of acceleration of their maturity;
• due and payable upon a	the amount that will be deemed to be the principal amount for any purpose, including the principal amount that will be ny maturity or that will be deemed to be outstanding as of any date;
•	if applicable, that the debt securities are defeasible and the terms of such defeasance;
• securities, Preferred Sto	if applicable, the terms of any right to convert debt securities into, or exchange debt securities for, shares of our debt seck or common stock or other securities or property;
• depositaries for the glob	whether we will issue the debt securities in the form of one or more global securities and, if so, the respective pal securities and the terms of the global securities;
•	the subordination provisions that will apply to any subordinated debt securities;
• trustee or the holders to	any addition to or change in the events of default applicable to the debt securities and any change in the right of the declare the principal amount of any of the debt securities due and payable;
•	any addition to or change in the covenants in the indentures; and
•	any other terms of the debt securities not inconsistent with the applicable indentures.
securities. If material or	arities at less than the principal amount payable at maturity. We refer to these securities as original issue discount applicable, we will describe in the applicable prospectus supplement special US federal income tax, accounting and plicable to original issue discount securities.

DENOMINATIONS, EXCHANGE, REGISTRATION AND TRANSFER

Unless otherwise described in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will issue the debt securities of any series that are registered securities in denominations that are even multiples of \$1,000.

The holder of a debt security may elect, subject to the terms of the indentures and the limitations applicable to global securities, to exchange them for other debt securities of the same series, of any authorized denomination and of similar terms and aggregate principal amount.

Holders of debt securities may present them for exchange as provided above or for registration of transfer, duly endorsed or with the form of transfer duly executed, at the office of the transfer agent we designate for that purpose. We will not impose a service charge for any registration of transfer or exchange of debt securities, but we may require a payment sufficient to

Table of Contents

cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection with the transfer or exchange. We will name the transfer agent in the prospectus supplement. We may designate additional transfer agents or rescind the designation of any transfer agent or approve a change in the office through which any transfer agent acts, but we must maintain a transfer agent in each place where we will make payment on debt securities.

If we redeem the debt securities, we will not be required to issue, register the transfer of or exchange any debt security during a specified period prior to mailing a notice of redemption. We are not required to register the transfer of or exchange of any debt security selected for redemption, except the unredeemed portion of the debt security being redeemed.

3. PAYMENT AND PAYING AGENT

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will pay the interest, principal and any premium on a debt security to the person in whose name the debt security is registered at the office of our designated paying agent. Unless the prospectus supplement indicates otherwise, the corporate trust office of the trustee will be the paying agent for the debt securities.

Any other paying agents we designate for the debt securities of a particular series will be named in the prospectus supplement. We may designate additional paying agents, rescind the designation of any paying agent or approve a change in the office through which any paying agent acts, but we must maintain a paying agent in each place of payment for the debt securities.

The paying agent will return to us all money we pay to it for the payment of the principal, premium or interest on any debt security that remains unclaimed for a specified period. Thereafter, the holder may look only to us for payment, as an unsecured general creditor.

At our option, however, we may make payment of interest by check mailed to the address of the person entitled to the payment as it appears in the applicable register or by wire transfer of funds to that person at an account maintained within the United States.

If we do not punctually pay or otherwise provide for interest on any interest payment date, the defaulted interest will be paid either:

- to the person in whose name the debt security is registered at the close of business on a special record date the trustee will fix; or
- in any other lawful manner, all as the applicable indenture describes.

4. MERGER, CONSOLIDATION OR SALE OF ASSETS

Under the terms of the indentures, we would be generally permitted to consolidate or merge with another company. We would be also permitted to sell, convey, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets to another company. Except as disclosed in the applicable prospectus supplement, however, we would not be able to take any of these actions unless the following conditions are met:

Table of Contents

• the states of the United debt securities; and	if we merge out of existence or sell our assets, the other company must be an entity organized under the laws of one of States or the District of Columbia or under United States federal law and must agree to be legally responsible for our
•	immediately after the merger, sale of assets or other transaction, we may not be in default on the debt securities.
5.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND RELATED MATTERS
Each of the following v	vill constitute an event of default under each indenture:
• the due date.	We do not pay the principal or any premium on a debt security when due, for more than a specified number of days pas
•	We do not pay interest on a debt security when due, for more than a specified number of days past the due date.
•	We do not deposit any sinking fund payment when due, for more than a specified number of days past the due date.
• written notice has been series.	We fail to perform any covenant or agreement in the indenture that continues for a specified number of days after given by the trustee or holders of a specified percentage in aggregate principal amount of the debt securities of that
•	We file for bankruptcy or certain other events in bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization occur.
•	Any other event of default described in the applicable prospectus supplement occurs.
the outstanding securiti	as occurred and has not been cured, the trustee or the holders of a specified percentage in aggregate principal amount of es of that series may declare the principal amount of the debt securities of that series to be immediately due and payable. ustee or the holders have accelerated any series of debt securities, but before a judgment or decree for payment of the

money due has been obtained, the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of the affected series may, under

certain circumstances, rescind and annul such acceleration.

The trustee will be required to give notice to the holders of debt securities to the extent provided by the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 after a default under the applicable indenture unless the default has been cured or waived. The trustee may withhold notice to the holders of any series of debt securities of any default with respect to that series, except a default in the payment of the principal of or interest on any debt security of that series, if specified responsible officers of the trustee in good faith determine that withholding the notice is in the interest of the holders.

Table of Contents

Except in cases of default, where the trustee has some special duties, the trustee would not be required to take any action under the applicable indenture at the request of any holders unless the holders offer the trustee reasonable protection from expenses and liability. We refer to this as an indemnity. If reasonable indemnity is provided, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding securities of the relevant series may direct the time, method and place of conducting any lawsuit or other formal legal action seeking any remedy available to the trustee. These majority holders may also direct the trustee in performing any other action under the applicable indenture, subject to certain limitations.

Before you bypass the trustee and bring your own lawsuit or other formal legal action or take other steps to enforce your rights or protect your interests relating to the debt securities, the following must occur:

you must give the trustee written notice that an event of default has occurred and remains uncured;

- the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of all outstanding securities of the relevant series must make a written request that the trustee take action because of the default, and must offer reasonable indemnity to the trustee against the cost, expenses, and liabilities of taking that action;
- the trustee must have not taken action for 60 days after receipt of the notice and offer of indemnity; and
- no direction inconsistent with such written request has been given to the trustee during such 60-day period by the holders of a majority in principal amount of the debt securities of that series.

However, you would be entitled at any time to bring a lawsuit for the payment of money due on your security after its due date.

Every year we would furnish to the trustee a written statement by certain of our officers certifying that to their knowledge we are in compliance with the indentures and the debt securities, or else specifying any default.

MODIFICATION AND WAIVER

We and the trustee may change an indenture without the consent of any holders with respect to specific matters, including:

• to fix any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency in the indenture; and

to change anything that does not materially adversely affect the interests of any holder of debt securities of any series.

In addition, under the indentures, the rights of holders of a series of debt securities may be changed by us and the trustee with the written consent of the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of each series that is affected.

21

Table of Contents

However, we and the tri	ustee may only make the following changes with the consent of the holder of any outstanding debt securities affected:
•	change the stated maturity of the principal or interest on a debt security;
• upon redemption of any	reduce the principal amount, reducing the rate of or extending the time of payment of interest, or any premium payable debt securities;
•	change the currency of payment on a debt security;
•	impair your right to sue for payment;
•	modify the subordination provisions, if any, in a manner that is adverse to you;
•	reduce the percentage of debt securities the holders of which are required to consent to any amendment;
•	modify any of the foregoing provisions.
with respect to debt sec	ty of the principal amount of outstanding debt securities of any series may waive any past default under the indenture urities of that series, except a default in the payment of principal, premium or interest on any debt security of that series ant or provision of the indenture that cannot be amended without each holder s consent.
any series entitled to give	instances, we may set any day as a record date for the purpose of determining the holders of outstanding debt securities of we or take any direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action under the indentures. In limited circumstances, the trustee to be effective, the action must be taken by holders of the requisite principal amount of such debt securities within a ng the record date.

CERTAIN COVENANTS

6.

The indentures contain certain covenants requiring us to take certain actions and prohibiting us from taking certain actions, including the following:

- we must maintain a paying agent in each place of payment for the debt securities;
- we will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect our existence; and
- we will cause all properties used or useful in the conduct of our business to be maintained and kept in good condition.

Any additional or different covenants or modifications to the foregoing covenants with respect to any series of debt securities will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Table of Contents

7. REDEMPTION

The indentures provide that the debt securities of any series that are redeemable may be redeemed at any time at our option, in whole or in part. Debt securities may also be subject to optional or mandatory redemption on terms and conditions described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

From and after notice has been given as provided in the applicable indenture, if funds for the redemption of any debt securities called for redemption shall have been made available on such redemption date, such debt securities will cease to bear interest on the date fixed for such redemption specified in such notice, and the only right of the holders of the debt securities will be to receive payment of the redemption price.

8. DISCHARGE, DEFEASANCE AND COVENANT DEFEASANCE

To the extent stated in the prospectus supplement, we may elect to apply the provisions in the indentures relating to defeasance and discharge of indebtedness, or to defeasance of restrictive covenants, to the debt securities of any series. The indentures provide that, upon satisfaction of the requirements described below, we may terminate all of our obligations under the debt securities of any series and the applicable indenture, known as legal defeasance, other than our obligation:

- to maintain a registrar and paying agents and hold monies for payment in trust;
- to register the transfer or exchange of the debt securities; and
- to replace mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen debt securities.

In addition, we may terminate our obligation to comply with any restrictive covenants under the debt securities of any series or the applicable indenture, known as covenant defeasance.

We may exercise our legal defeasance option even if we have previously exercised our covenant defeasance option. If we exercise either defeasance option, payment of the debt securities may not be accelerated because of the occurrence of events of default.

To exercise either defeasance option as to debt securities of any series, we must irrevocably deposit in trust with the trustee money and/or obligations backed by the full faith and credit of the United States that will provide money in an amount sufficient in the written opinion of a

nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants to pay the principal of, premium, if any, and each installment of interest on the debt securities. We may only establish this trust if, among other things:

no event of default shall have occurred or be continuing;

23

Table of Contents

counsel, provides that he defeasance and discharge	in the case of legal defeasance, we have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that we have received published by, the Internal Revenue Service a ruling or there has been a change in law, which in the opinion of our olders of the debt securities will not recognize gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit, we and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount, in the same manner and at the same times as would have posit, defeasance and discharge had not occurred;
	in the case of covenant defeasance, we have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that the holders ll not recognize gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such deposit and covenant defeasance and will ome tax on the same amount, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such deposit and not occurred; and
•	we satisfy other customary conditions precedent described in the applicable indenture.
9.	CONVERSION OF SECURITIES
	as, if any, upon which any debt securities are convertible into other securities including Common Stock or Preferred a the applicable prospectus supplement relating thereto. Such terms will include:
•	whether such debt securities are convertible into other securities including Common Stock or Preferred Stock;
•	the conversion price (or manner of calculation thereof);
•	the conversion period;
•	provisions as to whether conversion will be at the option of the holders or us;
• redemption of such debt	the events requiring an adjustment of the conversion price and provisions affecting conversion in the event of the securities; and

Any restrictions on conversion, including restrictions directed at maintaining our REIT status.

10. SUBORDINATION

The prospectus supplement relating to any offering of subordinated debt securities will describe the specific subordination provisions. However, unless otherwise noted in the prospectus supplement, subordinated debt securities will be subordinate and junior in right of payment to senior indebtedness.

The indebtedness underlying any subordinated debt securities will be payable only if all payments due under our senior indebtedness, as defined in the applicable indenture and any indenture supplement, including any outstanding senior debt securities, have been made. If we distribute our assets to creditors upon any dissolution, winding-up, liquidation or reorganization

Table of Contents

or in bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar proceedings, we must first pay all amounts due or to become due on all senior indebtedness before we pay the principal of, or any premium or interest on, the subordinated debt securities. In the event the subordinated debt securities are accelerated because of an event of default, we may not make any payment on the subordinated debt securities until we have paid all senior indebtedness or the acceleration is rescinded.

By reason of such subordination, if we experience a bankruptcy, dissolution or reorganization, holders of senior indebtedness may receive more, ratably, and holders of subordinated debt securities may receive less, ratably, than our other creditors. The indenture for subordinated debt securities may not limit our ability to incur additional senior indebtedness.

11. GLOBAL SECURITIES

The debt securities may be represented in whole or in part, by one or more global securities that will have an aggregate principal amount equal to that of all debt securities of that series. Each global security will be registered in the name of depositary identified in the prospectus supplement. We will deposit the global security with the depositary or a custodian, and the global security will bear a legend regarding the restrictions on exchanges and registration of transfer. The specific material terms of the depositary arrangement with respect to any portion of a series of debt securities to be represented by a global security will be described in the prospectus supplement. We anticipate that the following provisions will apply to all depositary arrangements:

Unless and until it is exchanged in whole or in part for debt securities in definitive form, a global security may not be transferred except as a whole by the depository for the global security to a nominee of the depository, or to the depository or to a successor depository, or a nominee of such successor depository.

As long as the depositary for a global security, or its nominee, is the registered owner of the global security, the depositary or the nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the global security and the underlying debt securities. Except as set forth herein or otherwise provided in the prospectus supplement, owners of beneficial interests in a global security will not be entitled to have the debt securities represented by the global security registered in their names, will not receive physical delivery of the debt securities in definitive form and will not be considered the owners or holders of the global security or the underlying debt securities. We will make all payments of principal, premium and interest on a global security to the depositary or its nominee.

Upon the issuance of a global security, the depositary for the global security will credit, on its book-entry registration and transfer system, the respective principal amounts of the debt securities represented by the global security to the accounts of persons, or participants, that have accounts with the depositary. Ownership of beneficial interests in a global security will be limited to participants or persons that may hold interests through participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in the global security will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through, records maintained by the depositary for the global security, with respect to interests of participants, or by participants or persons that hold through participants, with respect to interests of persons other than participants.

Table of Contents

The policies and procedures of the depositary may govern payments, transfers, exchanges and others matters relating to beneficial interests in a global security. Neither we, the trustee nor any paying agent for the debt securities will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the global security or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to the beneficial ownership interests.

If the depositary for any debt securities represented by a global security is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or the depositary is no longer in good standing under the Exchange Act or other applicable statute or regulation and a successor depositary is not appointed by us within 90 days, we will issue the debt securities in definitive form in exchange for the global security. In addition, we may at any time and in our sole discretion determine not to have any of the debt securities of a series represented by one or more global securities and, in that event, will issue debt securities of the series in definitive form in exchange for all of the global security or securities representing the debt securities. The depository will determine how all securities issued in exchange for a global security will be registered.

The laws of some states require that certain purchasers of securities take physical delivery of the securities in definitive form. These laws may impair the ability to transfer beneficial interests in debt securities represented by global securities.

12. GOVERNING LAW

The indentures and the debt securities will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES

1. GENERAL

We may choose to offer fractional shares or some multiple of shares of our preferred stock, rather than whole individual shares. If we decide to do so, we will issue the preferred stock in the form of depositary shares. Each depositary share would represent a fraction or multiple of a share of the preferred stock and would be evidenced by a depositary receipt. We will issue depositary shares under a deposit agreement between a depositary, which we will appoint at our discretion, and us.

2. DEPOSIT AGREEMENT

We will deposit the shares of preferred stock to be represented by depositary shares under a deposit agreement. The parties to the deposit agreement will be:

• LTC Properties, Inc.;

• a bank or other financial institution selected by us and named in the applicable prospectus supplement, as preferred stock depositary; and

Table of Contents

• the holders from time to time of depositary receipts issued under that depositary agreement.

Each holder of a depositary share will be entitled to all the rights and preferences of the underlying preferred stock, including, where applicable, dividend, voting, redemption, conversion and liquidation rights, in proportion to the applicable fraction or multiple of a share of preferred stock represented by the depositary share. The depositary shares will be evidenced by depositary receipts issued under the deposit agreement. The depositary receipts will be distributed to those persons purchasing the fractional or multiple shares of preferred stock. A depositary receipt may evidence any number of whole depositary shares.

We will file the deposit agreement, including the form of depositary receipt, with the SEC, either as an exhibit to an amendment to the Registration Statement of which this prospectus forms a part or as an exhibit to a current report on Form 8-K.

3. DIVIDENDS AND OTHER DISTRIBUTIONS

The preferred stock depositary will distribute any cash dividends or other cash distributions received in respect of the deposited preferred stock to the record holders of depositary shares relating to the underlying preferred stock in proportion to the number of depositary shares owned by the holders. The preferred stock depositary will distribute any property received by it other than cash to the record holders of depositary shares entitled to those distributions, unless it determines that the distribution cannot be made proportionally among those holders or that it is not feasible to make a distribution. In that event, the preferred stock depositary may, with our approval, sell the property and distribute the net proceeds from the sale to the holders of the depositary shares in proportion to the number of depositary shares they own.

The amounts distributed to holders of depositary shares will be reduced by any amounts required to be withheld by the preferred stock depositary or by us on account of taxes or other governmental charges.

4. REDEMPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK

If we redeem preferred stock represented by depositary shares, the preferred stock depositary will redeem the depositary shares from the proceeds it receives from the redemption, in whole or in part, of the preferred stock.

The preferred stock depositary will redeem the depositary shares at a price per share equal to the applicable fraction or multiple of the redemption price per share of preferred stock. Whenever we redeem shares of preferred stock held by the preferred stock depositary, the preferred stock depositary will redeem as of the same date the number of depositary shares representing the redeemed shares of preferred stock. If fewer than all the depositary shares are to be redeemed, the preferred stock depositary will select the depositary shares to be redeemed by lot or ratably or by any other equitable method it chooses.

Table of Contents

After the date fixed for redemption, the depositary shares called for redemption will no longer be deemed to be outstanding, and all rights of the holders of those shares will cease, except the right to receive the amount payable and any other property to which the holders were entitled upon the redemption. To receive this amount or other property, the holders must surrender the depositary receipts evidencing their depositary shares to the preferred stock depositary. Any funds that we deposit with the preferred stock depositary shares that the holders fail to redeem will be returned to us after a period of two years from the date we deposit the funds.

5. WITHDRAWAL OF PREFERRED STOCK

Unless the related depositary shares have previously been called for redemption, any holder of depositary shares may receive the number of whole shares of the related series of preferred stock and any money or other property represented by those depositary receipts after surrendering the depositary receipts at the corporate trust office of the preferred stock depositary, paying any taxes, charges and fees provided for in the deposit agreement and complying with any other requirement of the deposit agreement. Holders of depositary shares making these withdrawals will be entitled to receive whole shares of preferred stock, but holders of whole shares of preferred stock will not be entitled to deposit that preferred stock under the deposit agreement or to receive depositary receipts for that preferred stock after withdrawal. If the depositary shares surrendered by the holder in connection with withdrawal exceed the number of depositary shares that represent the number of whole shares of preferred stock to be withdrawn, the preferred stock depositary will deliver to that holder at the same time a new depositary receipt evidencing the excess number of depositary shares.

6. VOTING DEPOSITED PREFERRED STOCK

When the preferred stock depositary receives notice of any meeting at which the holders of any series of deposited preferred stock are entitled to vote, the preferred stock depositary will mail the information contained in the notice to the record holders of the depositary shares relating to the applicable series of preferred stock. Each record holder of the depositary shares on the record date, which will be the same date as the record date for the preferred stock, may instruct the preferred stock depositary to vote the amount of the preferred stock represented by the holder s depositary shares. To the extent possible, the preferred stock depositary will vote the amount of the series of preferred stock represented by depositary shares in accordance with the instructions it receives. We will agree to take all reasonable actions that the preferred stock depositary determines are necessary to enable the preferred stock depositary to vote as instructed. If the preferred stock depositary does not receive specific instructions from the holders of any depositary shares representing a series of preferred stock, it will vote all shares of that series held by it proportionately with instructions received.

7. CONVERSION OF PREFERRED STOCK

If the prospectus supplement relating to the depositary shares says that the deposited preferred stock is convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common stock, preferred stock of another series or our other securities, the following will apply. The depositary shares, as such, will not be convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for any of our securities. Rather, any holder of the depositary shares may surrender the related depositary receipts to the preferred stock depositary with written instructions to instruct us to cause conversion, exercise or exchange of the preferred stock represented by the depositary shares into or for whole shares of common

Table of Contents

stock, shares of another series of preferred stock or our other securities. Upon receipt of those instructions and any amounts payable by the holder in connection with the conversion, exercise or exchange, we will cause the conversion, exercise or exchange using the same procedures as those provided for conversion, exercise or exchange of the deposited preferred stock. If only some of the depositary shares are to be converted, exercised or exchanged, a new depositary receipt or receipts will be issued for any depositary shares not to be converted, exercised or exchanged.

8. AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION OF THE DEPOSIT AGREEMENT

We may amend the form of depositary receipt evidencing the depositary shares and any provision of the deposit agreement at any time and from time to time by agreement with the preferred stock depositary. However, any amendment that imposes additional charges or materially and adversely alters any substantial existing right of the holders of depositary shares will not be effective unless the holders of at least a majority of the affected depositary shares then outstanding approve the amendment. We will make no amendment that impairs the right of any holder of depositary shares, as described above under Withdrawal of Preferred Stock , to receive shares of the related series of preferred stock and any money or other property represented by those depositary shares, except in order to comply with mandatory provisions of applicable law. Holders who retain or acquire their depositary receipts after an amendment becomes effective will be deemed to have agreed to the amendment and will be bound by the amended deposit agreement.

The deposit agreement will automatically terminate if:

- all outstanding depositary shares have been redeemed or converted or exchanged for any other securities into which they or the underlying preferred stock are convertible or exchangeable; or
- a final distribution in respect of the preferred stock has been made to the holders of depositary shares in connection with our liquidation, dissolution or winding up.

We may terminate the deposit agreement at any time, and the preferred stock depositary will give notice of that termination to the recordholders of all outstanding depositary receipts not less than 30 days before the termination date. In that event, the preferred stock depositary will deliver or make available for delivery to holders of depositary shares, upon surrender of the depositary receipts evidencing the depositary shares, the number of whole or fractional shares of the related series of preferred stock as are represented by those depositary shares.

9. CHARGES OF PREFERRED STOCK DEPOSITARY; TAXES AND OTHER GOVERNMENTAL CHARGES

We will pay the fees, charges and expenses of the preferred stock depositary provided in the deposit agreement to be payable by us. Holders of depositary receipts will pay any taxes and governmental charges and any charges provided in the deposit agreement to be payable by them, including a fee for the withdrawal of shares of preferred stock upon surrender of depositary receipts. If the preferred stock depositary incurs fees, charges or expenses for which it is not otherwise liable at the election of a holder of a depositary receipt or other person, that holder or other

person will be liable for those fees, charges and expenses.

Table of Contents

10. RESIGNATION AND REMOVAL OF DEPOSITARY

The preferred stock depositary may resign at any time by giving us notice, and we may remove or replace the preferred stock depositary at any time.

11. REPORTS TO HOLDERS

We will deliver all required reports and communications to holders of the preferred stock to the preferred stock depositary. It will forward those reports and communications to the holders of depositary shares.

12. LIMITATION ON LIABILITY OF THE PREFERRED STOCK DEPOSITARY

The preferred stock depositary will not be liable if it is prevented or delayed by law or any circumstances beyond its control in performing its obligations under the deposit agreement. The obligations of the preferred stock depositary under the deposit agreement will be limited to performance in good faith of its duties under the agreement, and it will not be obligated to prosecute or defend any legal proceeding in respect of any depositary shares, depositary receipts or shares of preferred stock unless satisfactory and reasonable protection from expenses and liability is furnished. This is called an indemnity. The preferred stock depositary may rely upon written advice of counsel or accountants, upon information provided by holders of depositary receipts or other persons believed to be competent and upon documents believed to be genuine.

13. FORM OF PREFERRED STOCK AND DEPOSITARY SHARES

We may issue preferred stock in book-entry form. Preferred stock in book-entry form will be represented by a global security registered in the name of a depositary, which will be the holder of all the shares of preferred stock represented by the global security. Those who own beneficial interests in shares of preferred stock will do so through participants in the depositary system, and the rights of these indirect owners will be governed solely by the applicable procedures of the depositary and its participants. However, beneficial owners of any preferred stock in book-entry form will have the right to obtain their shares in non-global form.

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

1. GENERAL

We may issue units comprised of one or more debt securities, shares of common stock, shares of preferred stock, depositary shares and warrants in any combination. Each unit will be issued so that the holder of the unit is also the holder of each security included in the unit. Thus, the holder of a unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The unit agreement under which a unit is issued may provide that the securities included in the unit may not be held or transferred separately, at any time or at any time before a specified date.

We will describe in the applicable prospectus supplement the terms of the series of units, including, but not limited to:

Table of Contents

• circumstances those sec	the designation and terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units, including whether and under what curities may be held or transferred separately;
•	any provisions of the governing unit agreement that differ from those described below; and
• the units.	any provisions for the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units or of the securities comprising

The provisions described in this section, as well as those described under Description of Common Stock, Description of Preferred Stock, Description of Debt Securities, Description of Warrants and Description of Depositary Shares and will apply to each unit and to any common stock, preferred stock, debt security or warrant included in each unit, respectively.

2. ISSUANCE IN SERIES

We may issue units in such amounts and in numerous distinct series as we determine.

3. ENFORCEABILITY OF RIGHTS BY HOLDERS OF UNITS

Each unit agent will act solely as our agent under the applicable unit agreement and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust with any holder of any unit. A single bank or trust company may act as unit agent for more than one series of units. A unit agent will have no duty or responsibility in case of any default by us under the applicable unit agreement or unit, including any duty or responsibility to initiate any proceedings at law or otherwise, or to make any demand upon us. Any holder of a unit may, without the consent of the related unit agent or the holder of any other unit, enforce by appropriate legal action its rights as holder under any security included in the unit.

We, the unit agents and any of their agents may treat the registered holder of any unit certificate as an absolute owner of the units evidenced by that certificate for any purpose and as the person entitled to exercise the rights attaching to the units so requested, despite any notice to the contrary.

RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER

In addition to other qualifications, for us to qualify as a REIT, (1) not more than 50% in value of our outstanding capital stock may be owned, actually or constructively, by five or fewer individuals during the last half of our taxable year, and (2) such capital stock must be beneficially owned by 100 or more persons during at least 335 days of a taxable year of 12 months or during a proportionate part of a shorter taxable year.

Table of Contents

To ensure that we continue to meet the requirements for qualification as a REIT, our Charter, subject to some exceptions, provides that no holder may own, or be deemed to own by virtue of the attribution provisions of the Code, shares of any class or series of our capital stock in excess of 9.8% (ownership limit) of the number of then outstanding shares of any class or series of our capital stock. Under our Charter, our Board of Directors may waive the ownership limit with respect to a stockholder if evidence satisfactory to the Board of Directors and our tax counsel is presented that the changes in ownership will not then or in the future jeopardize our status as a REIT. Our Charter provides any transfer of capital stock or any security convertible into capital stock that would result in actual or constructive ownership of capital stock by a stockholder in excess of the ownership limit or that would result in our failure to meet the requirements for qualification as a REIT, including any transfer that results in the capital stock being owned by fewer than 100 persons or results in our company being closely held within the meaning of section 856(h) of the Code, not withstanding any provisions of our Charter to the contrary, will be null and void, and the intended transferee will acquire no rights to the capital stock. The foregoing restrictions on transferability and ownership will not apply if the Board of Directors determines that it is no longer in our best interest to attempt to qualify, or to continue to qualify, as a REIT.

Any shares of our capital stock held by a stockholder in excess of the applicable ownership limit become Excess Shares . Under our Charter, upon shares of any class or series of capital stock becoming Excess Shares, such shares will be deemed automatically to have been converted into a class separate and distinct from their original class and from any other class of Excess Shares. Upon any outstanding Excess Shares ceasing to be Excess Shares, such shares will be automatically reconverted back into shares of their original class or series of capital stock.

Our Charter provides the holder of Excess Shares will not be entitled to vote the Excess Shares nor will such Excess Shares be considered issued and outstanding for purposes of any stockholder vote or the determination of a quorum for such vote. The Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, may choose to accumulate all distributions and dividends payable upon the Excess Shares of any particular holder in a non-interest bearing escrow account payable to the holder of the Excess Shares upon such Excess Shares ceasing to be Excess Shares.

In addition, we will have the right to redeem all or any portion of the Excess Shares from the holder at the redemption price, which will be the average market price (as determined in the manner set forth in the Charter) of the capital stock for the prior 30 days from the date we give notice of our intent to redeem such Excess Shares, or as determined by the Board of Directors in good faith. The redemption price will only be payable upon the liquidation of our company and will not exceed the sum of the per share distributions designated as liquidating distributions declared subsequent to the redemption date with respect to unredeemed shares of record of the class from which such Excess Shares were converted. We will rescind the redemption of the Excess Shares in the event that within 30 days of the redemption date, due to a sale of shares by the holder, such holder would not be the holder of Excess Shares, unless such rescission would jeopardize our tax status as a REIT or would be unlawful in any regard.

Table of Contents

Our Charter requires that each stockholder will upon demand disclose to us in writing any information with respect to the actual and constructive ownership of shares of our capital stock as our Board of Directors deems necessary to comply with the provisions of the Code applicable to REITs, to comply with the requirements of any taxing authority or governmental agency or to determine any such compliance.

The ownership limit provided for in our Charter may have the effect of precluding the acquisition of control of our company unless the Board of Directors determines that maintenance of REIT status is no longer in our best interests.

CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF OUR CHARTER AND BYLAWS

The following description of certain provisions of Maryland law and of our Charter and Bylaws is only a summary. For a complete description, we refer you to Maryland law, our Charter and our Bylaws. We have incorporated by reference our Charter and Bylaws as exhibits to the Registration Statement of which this prospectus is a part.

1. BOARD OF DIRECTORS NUMBER AND VACANCIES

Our Bylaws provide that the number of our directors shall be six unless a majority of the members of our Board of Directors establishes some other number not less than three and not more than nine. Our Board of Directors is currently comprised of six directors. Our Bylaws also provide, that notwithstanding the preceding sentence, upon the occurrence of a default in the payment of dividends on any class or series of our Preferred Stock, or any other event, which would entitle the holders of any class or series of our Preferred Stock to elect additional directors to our Board of Directors, the number of our directors will thereupon be increased by the number of additional directors to be elected by the holders of such class or series of our Preferred Stock (even if the resulting number of directors is more than nine), and such increase in the number of directors shall remain in effect for so long as the holders of such class or series of our Preferred Stock are entitled to elect such additional directors.

Our Bylaws provide that a vacancy on our Board of Directors which arises through the death, resignation or removal of a director or as a result of an increase by our Board of Directors in the number of directors may be filled by the vote of a majority of the remaining directors even if such majority is less than a quorum, and a director so elected by our Board of Directors to fill a vacancy shall serve until the next annual meeting of our stockholders and until his successor shall be duly elected and qualified. Our stockholders may elect a successor to fill a vacancy on our Board of Directors which results from the removal of a director.

2. REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS

Under Maryland law, our stockholders may remove any director, with or without cause, by the affirmative vote of a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast generally for the election of our directors except in certain circumstances specified in the statute which do not apply.

Table of Contents

-	_	_		_	_	_		_	_			_	_		_		_	_	_		_	_	_	_	_		_			_			_
-	2	F	2	ı	1	C	2	ı	ľ	V	П	Ľ	•	. (2	•	٦	•	N	١.	1	Ц		n	ΝI	Λ	١,	Г	11	١	N	I٩	2

Under Maryland law, business combinations between a Maryland corporation and an interested stockholder or an affiliate of an interested stockholder are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. These

	generally include mergers, consolidations, share exchanges, or, in circumstances specified in the statute, asset transfers, ations of equity securities, or, the adoption of certain plans of liquidation or dissolution. An interested stockholder is
• shares; or	any person who beneficially owns directly or indirectly ten percent or more of the voting power of the corporation s
• the beneficial owner of	an affiliate or associate of the corporation who, at any time within the two-year period prior to the date in question, was ten percent or more of the voting power of the then outstanding voting stock of the corporation.
otherwise would have b	ested stockholder under the statute if the Board of Directors approved in advance the transaction by which such person become an interested stockholder. In approving such a transaction, however, the Board of Directors may provide that its compliance, at or after the time of approval, with any terms and conditions determined by the board.
	nibition, any business combination between the Maryland corporation and an interested stockholder or an affiliate of an generally must be recommended by the Board of Directors of the corporation and approved by the affirmative vote of at
• as a single voting group	80% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock of the corporation, voting together o; and

two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting stock of the corporation other than voting stock held by the interested stockholder with whom or with whose affiliate the business combination is to be effected or held by an affiliate or associate of the interested stockholder.

These super-majority vote requirements do not apply if the corporation s common stockholders receive a minimum price, as defined under Maryland law, for their shares in the form of cash or other consideration in the same form as previously paid by the interested stockholder for its shares.

The statute permits various exemptions from its provisions, including business combinations that are exempted by the Board of Directors before the time that the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. Our Board of Directors has not adopted resolutions exempting any transactions from the business combination statute.

The business combination statute may discourage others from trying to acquire control of us and increase the difficulty of consummating any offer.

Table of Contents

1	CONTROL	CHVDE	VCOI.	ICITIONS
4.	CONTROL	STAKE	ACUL	121110112

Maryland law provides that control shares of a Maryland corporation acquired in a control share acquisition have no voting rights except to the extent approved by a vote of two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Shares owned by the acquiror, by officers or by directors who are employees of the corporation are excluded from shares entitled to vote on the matter. Control shares are voting shares of stock which, if aggregated with all other shares of stock owned by the acquiror or in respect of which the acquiror is able to exercise or direct the exercise of voting power (except solely by virtue of a revocable proxy), would entitle the acquiror to exercise voting power in electing directors within one of the following ranges of voting power:

- one-tenth or more but less than one-third,
- one-third or more but less than a majority, or
- a majority or more of all voting power.

Control shares do not include shares the acquiring person is then entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval. A control share acquisition means the acquisition of control shares, subject to certain exceptions.

A person who has made or proposes to make a control share acquisition may compel the board of directors, upon satisfaction of certain conditions, including the delivery of an acquiring person statement containing certain required information and the delivery of an undertaking to pay certain expenses, by written request made at the time of delivery of such acquiring person statement, to call a special meeting of stockholders to be held within 50 days after receiving both the request and undertaking to consider the voting rights of the shares. If no request for a meeting is made, the corporation may itself present the question at any stockholders meeting.

If voting rights are not approved at the meeting or if the acquiring person does not deliver an acquiring person statement as required by the statute, then the corporation may redeem for fair value any or all of the control shares, except those for which voting rights have previously been approved. The right of the corporation to redeem control shares is subject to certain conditions and limitations. Fair value is determined, without regard to the absence of voting rights for the control shares, as of the date of the last control share acquisition by the acquiror or of any meeting of stockholders at which the voting rights of the shares are considered and not approved. If voting rights for control shares are approved at a stockholders meeting and the acquiror becomes entitled to vote a majority of the shares entitled to vote, all other stockholders may exercise appraisal rights. The fair value of the shares as determined for purposes of appraisal rights may not be less than the highest price per share paid by the acquiror in the control share acquisition.

The control share acquisition statute does not apply (a) to shares acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction, or (b) to acquisitions approved or exempted by the Charter or Bylaws of the corporation. Neither our Charter nor our Bylaws provide for any such exemptions.

Table of Contents

_	4.3.4E3.4E3.4E3.4E.E6		~~~
) .	AMENDMENT TO	THE (CHARTER

Subject to the provisions of any class or series of our capital stock at the time outstanding, any amendment to our Charter must be approved by our stockholders by the affirmative vote of not less than two thirds of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter.

6. DISSOLUTION

The dissolution of our company must be approved by our stockholders by the affirmative vote of not less than two thirds of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter.

7. ADVANCE NOTICE OF DIRECTOR NOMINATIONS AND NEW BUSINESS

Our Bylaws provide that with respect to an annual meeting of stockholders, nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors and the proposal of business to be considered by stockholders may be made only (i) by, or at the direction of, a majority of the Board of Directors or a duly authorized committee thereof or (ii) by any holder of record (both as of the time notice of such nomination or matter is given by the stockholder as set forth in our Bylaws and as of the record date for the annual meeting in question) of any shares of our capital stock entitled to vote at such annual meeting who complies with the advance notice procedures set forth in our Bylaws. Pursuant to our Bylaws, nominations of persons for election as directors and other stockholder proposals shall be made pursuant to timely notice in writing to the secretary of our company. To be timely, a stockholder s notice shall be delivered to, or mailed and received at, the principal executive offices of our company not less than 60 days nor more than 150 days prior to the anniversary of the last annual meeting of stockholders. Any stockholder who seeks to make such a nomination or to bring any matter before an annual meeting, or his representative, must be present in person at the annual meeting.

8. UNSOLICITED TAKEOVERS

Under certain provisions of Maryland law relating to unsolicited takeovers, a Maryland corporation with a class of equity securities registered under the Exchange Act and at least three independent directors may elect to be subject to any or all of certain statutory provisions, in whole or in part, relating to unsolicited takeovers which would:

- automatically classify its board of directors into three classes with staggered terms of three years each;
- vest in its board of directors the exclusive right to determine the number of directors;

vest in its board of directors the exclusive right, by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors, to fill if directors, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and provide that any director so elected to fill a e for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred;
impose a requirement that the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of all votes entitled to be cast by the stockholders of directors is required to remove a director; and

Table of Contents

• impose a requirement that a stockholder requested special meeting need be called only if requested by stockholders entitled to cast at least a majority of all votes entitled to be cast at the meeting.

An election to be subject to any or all of the foregoing statutory provisions may be made in our Charter or Bylaws or by resolution of our board of directors. Any such statutory provision to which we elect to be subject will apply even if other provisions of Maryland law or our Charter or Bylaws provide to the contrary.

If we made an election to be subject to the statutory provisions described above which automatically classify our board of directors into three classes with staggered terms of three years each, the classification and staggered terms of office of our directors will make it more difficult for a third party to gain control of our board of directors since at least two annual meetings of stockholders, instead of one, generally would be required to effect a change in the majority of our board of directors.

We have not elected to become subject to any of the foregoing statutory provisions relating to unsolicited takeovers. However, we could, by resolutions adopted by our board of directors and without stockholder approval, elect to become subject to some or all of these statutory provisions.

9. ANTI-TAKEOVER EFFECT OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF MARYLAND LAW AND OF THE CHARTER AND BYLAWS

The business combination provisions and the control share acquisition provisions of Maryland law, the unsolicited takeover provisions of Maryland law if we elect to be subject thereto, the advance notice provisions of our Bylaws and certain other provisions of Maryland law and our Charter and Bylaws could delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change in control of our company that might involve a premium price for holders of our Common Stock or otherwise be in their best interest.

CERTAIN US FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

1. GENERAL

The following is a summary of certain federal income tax considerations to us which are anticipated to be material to purchasers of the securities to which any prospectus supplement may relate. This summary does not discuss any state or local income taxation or foreign income taxation or other tax consequences, and may not contain all the information that may be important to you. This summary is based on current law, is for general information only and is not tax advice. Your tax treatment will vary depending upon the terms of the specific securities that you acquire, as well as your particular situation. Special rules that are not discussed below may apply to you if, for example, you are a tax-exempt organization, a broker-dealer, a trust, an estate, a regulated investment company, a financial institution, an insurance company, a person who holds 10% or more (by vote or value) of our stock, or are otherwise subject to special tax treatment under the Code. The material federal income tax considerations relevant to your

Table of Contents

ownership of the securities to which any prospectus supplement may relate will be provided in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to the particular securities being offered.						
The information in this section is based on:						
•	the Code;					
•	current, temporary and proposed Treasury regulations promulgated under the Code;					
•	the legislative history of the Code;					
•	current administrative interpretations and practices of the Internal Revenue Service; and					
•	court decisions,					
in each case, as of the date of this prospectus. Future legislation, Treasury regulations, administrative interpretations and practices and/or court decisions may adversely affect the tax considerations contained in this discussion or the desirability of an investment in a REIT relative to other investments. Any change could apply retroactively to transactions preceding the date of the change. Except as described below, we have not requested, and do not plan to request, any rulings from the Internal Revenue Service concerning our tax treatment, and the statements in this prospectus are not binding on the Internal Revenue Service or any court. Thus, we can provide no assurance that the tax considerations contained in this discussion will not be challenged by the Internal Revenue Service or if challenged, will not be sustained by a court.						

You are advised to consult any applicable prospectus supplement, as well as your own tax advisor, regarding the tax consequences to you of the acquisition, ownership and sale of the securities to which any applicable prospectus supplement may relate, including the federal, state, local, foreign and other tax consequences.

2. TAXATION OF A REIT

We have elected to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Code. We believe that we have been organized and have operated in such a manner as to qualify for taxation as a REIT under the Code commencing with our taxable year ending December 31, 1992. We intend to continue to operate in such a manner, but there is no assurance that we have operated or will continue to operate in a manner so as to qualify

or remain qualified.

As a condition to the closing of each offering of any securities specified in any prospectus supplement, our tax counsel will render an opinion to the underwriters of that offering to the effect that, commencing with our initial taxable year beginning May 11, 1992, we have been organized in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT, and our method of operation will enable us to meet the requirements for continued qualification and taxation as a REIT under the Code. It must be emphasized that this opinion will be based on various factual assumptions relating to our organization and operation, and is conditioned upon certain representations which will be made by us as to factual matters. Our tax counsel will have no

38

Table of Contents

obligation to update its opinion subsequent to its date. In addition, this opinion will be based upon our factual representations concerning our business and properties as set forth in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement. Moreover, our qualification and taxation as a REIT depends upon our ability to meet, through actual annual operating results, distribution levels, diversity of share ownership and the various qualification tests imposed under the Code, the results of which have not been and will not be reviewed by our tax counsel. Accordingly, no assurance can be given that our actual results of operation for any particular taxable year will satisfy such requirements. Further, the anticipated income tax treatment as discussed in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012 and this prospectus may be changed, perhaps retroactively, by legislative or administrative action at any time.

If we continue to qualify for taxation as a REIT, we generally will not be subject to federal corporate income taxes on our net income that is currently distributed to our stockholders. This treatment substantially eliminates the double taxation (once at the corporate level when earned and once at stockholder level when distributed) that generally results from investment in a non-REIT corporation.

However, we will be subject to federal income tax as follows:

First, we will be taxed at regular corporate rates on any undistributed taxable income, including undistributed net capital gains.

Second, under certain circumstances, we may be subject to the alternative minimum tax, if our dividend distributions are less than our alternative minimum taxable income.

Third, if we have (i) net income from the sale or other disposition of foreclosure property which is held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business or (ii) other non-qualifying income from foreclosure property, we may elect to be subject to tax at the highest corporate rate on such income, if necessary to maintain our REIT status.

Fourth, if we have net income from prohibited transactions (which are, in general, certain sales or other dispositions of property (other than foreclosure property) held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business), such income will be subject to a 100% tax.

Fifth, if we fail to satisfy the 75% gross income test or the 95% gross income test (as discussed below), but nonetheless maintain our qualification as a REIT because certain other requirements have been met, we will be subject to a 100% tax on an amount equal to (a) the gross income attributable to the greater of the amount by which we fail the 75% or 95% test multiplied by (b) a fraction intended to reflect our profitability.

Sixth, if we fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of (i) 85% of our ordinary income for such year, (ii) 95% of our REIT capital gain net income for such year, and (iii) any undistributed taxable income from prior periods, we will be subject to a 4% excise tax on the excess of such required distribution over the amounts actually distributed.

Seventh, if we acquire an asset which meets the definition of a built-in gain asset from a corporation which is or has been a C corporation (i.e., generally a corporation subject to full corporate-level tax) in certain transactions in which the basis of the built-in gain asset in our

Table of Contents

hands is determined by reference to the basis of the asset in the hands of the C corporation, and if we subsequently recognize gain on the disposition of such asset during the ten-year period, called the recognition period, beginning on the date on which we acquired the asset, then, to the extent of the built-in gain (i.e., the excess of (a) the fair market value of such asset over (b) our adjusted basis in such asset, both determined as of the beginning of the recognition period), such gain will be subject to tax at the highest regular corporate tax rate, pursuant to IRS regulations.

Eighth, if we have taxable REIT subsidiaries, we will also be subject to a tax of 100% on the amount of any rents from real property, deductions or excess interest paid to us by any of our taxable REIT subsidiaries that would be reduced through reapportionment under certain federal income tax principles in order to more clearly reflect income for the taxable REIT subsidiary.

Ninth, if we fail to satisfy any of the REIT asset tests, as described below, by more than a de minimis amount, due to reasonable cause and we nonetheless maintain our REIT qualification because of specified cure provisions, we will be required to pay a tax equal to the greater of \$50,000 or the highest corporate tax rate multiplied by the net income generated by the non-qualifying assets that caused us to fail such test.

Tenth, if we fail to satisfy any provision of the Code that would result in our failure to qualify as a REIT (other than a violation of the REIT gross income tests or certain violations of the asset tests described below) and the violation is due to reasonable cause, we may retain our REIT qualification but we will be required to pay a penalty of \$50,000 for each such failure.

Finally, if we own a residual interest in a real estate mortgage investment conduit (or REMIC), we will be taxed at the highest corporate rate on the portion of any excess inclusion income that we derive from the REMIC residual interests equal to the percentage of our shares that is held in record name by disqualified organization. A disqualified organization includes the United States, any state or political subdivision thereof, any foreign government or international organization, any agency or instrumentality of any of the foregoing, any rural electrical or telephone cooperative and any tax-exempt organization (other than a farmer s cooperative described in Section 521 of the Code) that is exempt from income taxation and from the unrelated business taxable income provisions of the Code. However, to the extent that we own a REMIC residual interest through a taxable REIT subsidiary, we will not be subject to this tax.

- (a) Requirements for Qualification. The Code defines a REIT as a corporation, trust or association:
- 1. which is managed by one or more trustees or directors;
- 2. the beneficial ownership of which is evidenced by transferable shares, or by transferable certificates of beneficial interest;
- 3. which would be taxable, but for Sections 856 through 860 of the Code, as a domestic corporation;

4. which is neither a financial institution; nor, an insurance company subject to certain provisions of the Code;

Table of Contents

5. the beneficial ownership of which is held by 100 or more persons;
6. during the last half of each taxable year not more than 50% in value of the outstanding stock of which is owned, actually or constructively, by five or fewer individuals (including specified entities, the Five or Fewer Requirement);
7. which meets certain other tests, described below, regarding the amount of its distributions and the nature of its income and assets;
8. that elects to be a REIT, or has made such election for a previous year, and satisfies the applicable filing and administrative requirements to maintain qualifications as a REIT; and
9. that adopts a calendar year accounting period.
The Code provides that conditions (1) to (4), inclusive, must be met during the entire taxable year and that condition (5) must be met during at least 335 days of a taxable year of 12 months, or during a proportionate part of a taxable year of less than 12 months. For purposes of conditio (5) and (6), pension funds and certain other tax-exempt entities are treated as individuals, subject to a look-through exception in the case of condition (6).
Pursuant to applicable Treasury Regulations, in order to be able to elect to be taxed as a REIT, we must maintain certain records and request certain information from our stockholders designed to disclose the actual ownership of our stock. Based on publicly available information, we believe we have satisfied the share ownership requirements set forth in (5) and (6) above. In addition, Sections 9.2 and 9.3 of our Charter provides for restrictions regarding transfer and ownership of shares. These restrictions are intended to assist us in continuing to satisfy the share ownership requirements described in (5) and (6) above. These restrictions, however, may not ensure that we will, in all cases, be able to satisfy the share ownership requirements described in (5) and (6) above.
We have complied with, and will continue to comply with, regulatory rules to send annual letters to certain of our stockholders requesting information regarding the actual ownership of our stock. If despite sending the annual letters, we do not know, or after exercising reasonable diligence would not have known, whether we failed to meet the Five or Fewer Requirement, we will be treated as having met the Five or Fewer Requirement. If we fail to comply with these regulatory rules, we will be subject to a monetary penalty. If our failure to comply was due to intentional disregard of the requirement, the penalty would be increased. However, if our failure to comply was due to reasonable cause and no willful neglect, no penalty would be imposed.
(b) Income Tests There presently are two gross income requirements that we must satisfy to qualify as a REIT.

(i) First, at least 75% of our gross income (excluding gross income from prohibited transactions, as defined below) for each taxable year must be derived directly or indirectly from investments relating to real property or mortgages on real property, including rents from real property, or from certain types of temporary investment income.

Table of Contents

(ii) Second, at least 95% of our gross income (excluding gross income from prohibited transactions) for each taxable year must be directly or indirectly derived from income that qualifies under the 75% test or from dividends (including dividends from taxable REIT subsidiaries), interest and gain from the sale or other disposition of stock or securities and payments to us under an interest rate swap, cap agreement, option, futures contract, forward rate agreement or any similar financial instrument entered into by us to hedge indebtedness incurred or to be incurred.
Cancellation of indebtedness income generated by us is not taken into account in applying the 75% and 95% income tests discussed above. A prohibited transaction is a sale or other disposition of property (other than foreclosure property) held for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business. Any gain realized from a prohibited transaction is subject to a 100% penalty tax.
Rents received by us will qualify as rents from real property for purposes of satisfying the gross income tests for a REIT only if several conditions are met:
• The amount of rent must not be based in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person, although rents generally will not be excluded merely because they are based on a fixed percentage or percentages of receipts or sales.
• Rents received from a tenant will not qualify as rents from real property if the REIT, or an owner of 10% or more of the REIT, also directly or constructively owns 10% or more of the tenant, unless the tenant is our taxable REIT subsidiary and certain other requirements are met with respect to the real property being rented.
• If rent attributable to personal property leased in connection with a lease of real property is greater than 15% of the total rent received under the lease, then the portion of rent attributable to the personal property will not qualify as rents from real property.
• For rents to qualify as rents from real property, we generally must not furnish or render services to tenants, other than through a taxable REIT subsidiary or an independent contractor from whom we derive no income, except that we may directly provide services that are usually or customarily rendered in the geographic area in which the property is located in connection with the rental of real property for occupancy only, or are not otherwise rendered to the occupant for his convenience.
For taxable years beginning after August 5, 1997, a REIT has been permitted to render a de minimis amount of impermissible services to tenants and still treat amounts received with respect to that property as rent from real property. The amount received or accrued by the REIT

42

Table of Contents

during the taxable year for the impermissible services with respect to a property may not exceed 1% of all amounts received or accrued by the REIT directly or indirectly from the property. The amount received for any service or management operation for this purpose shall be deemed to be not less than 150% of the direct cost of the REIT in furnishing or rendering the service or providing the management or operation. Furthermore, impermissible services may be furnished to tenants by a taxable REIT subsidiary subject to certain conditions, and we may still treat rents received with respect to the property as rent from real property.

The term interest generally does not include any amount if the determination of the amount depends in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person, although an amount generally will not be excluded from the term interest solely by reason of being based on a fixed percentage of receipts or sales.

If we fail to satisfy one or both of the 75% or 95% gross income tests for any taxable year, we may nevertheless qualify as a REIT for the year if we are eligible for relief. These relief provisions will be generally available if:

- Our failure to meet the tests was due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect; and
- A description of each item of gross income is filed according to regulations.

It is not now possible to determine the circumstances under which we may be entitled to the benefit of these relief provisions. If these relief provisions apply, a 100% tax is imposed on an amount equal to (a) the gross income attributable to the greater of the amount by which we failed the 75% or 95% test, multiplied by (b) a fraction intended to reflect our profitability.

Asset Tests. At the close of each quarter of our taxable year, we must also satisfy several tests relating to the nature and diversification of our assets. At least 75% of the value of our total assets must be represented by real estate assets, cash, cash items (including receivables arising in the ordinary course of our operations), and government securities and qualified temporary investments. Although the remaining 25% of our assets generally may be invested without restriction, we are prohibited from owning securities representing more than 10% of either the vote or value of the outstanding securities of any issuer other than a qualified REIT subsidiary, another REIT or a taxable REIT subsidiary (the 10% vote and value test). Further, no more than 25% of our total assets (for tax years beginning prior to July 30, 2008, 20% of the total value of our assets) may be represented by securities of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries and no more than 5% of the value of our total assets may be represented by securities of any non-governmental issuer other than a qualified REIT subsidiary, another REIT or a taxable REIT subsidiary (or TRS). Each of the 10% vote and value test and the 25% and 5% asset tests must be satisfied at the end of any quarter. There are special rules which provide relief if the value related tests are not satisfied due to changes in the value of the assets of a REIT.

Table of Contents

(d)	Investments in Taxable REIT Subsidiaries. For taxable years beginning after December 1, 2000, REITs may own more
than 10% of the v	voting and value of securities in a TRS. A TRS is a corporation other than a REIT in which a REIT directly or indirectly holds
stock, and that ha	is made a joint election with the REIT to be treated as a TRS. A TRS also includes any corporation other than a REIT with
respect to which	a TRS owns securities possessing more that 35% of the total voting power or value of the outstanding securities of such
corporation. Other	er than some activities relating to lodging and health care facilities, a TRS may generally engage in any business, including the
provision of custo	omary or non-customary services to tenants of its parent REIT. A TRS is subject to income tax as a regular C corporation. In
addition, a TRS r	nay be prevented from deducting interest on debt funded directly or indirectly by its parent REIT if certain tests regarding the
TRS s debt to eq	uity ratio and interest expense are not satisfied. A REIT s ownership of a TRS will not be subject to the 10% or 5% asset tests
described above,	and its operations will be subject to the provisions described above. At this time, we do not have any taxable REIT subsidiaries

- (e) REMIC. A regular or residual interest in a REMIC will be treated as a real estate asset for purposes of the REIT asset tests, and income derived with respect to such interest will be treated as interest on an obligation secured by a mortgage on real property, assuming that at least 95% of the assets of the REMIC are real estate assets. If less than 95% of the assets of the REMIC are real estate assets, only a proportionate share of the assets of and income derived from the REMIC will be treated as qualifying under the REIT asset and income tests. All of our historical REMIC certificates were secured by real estate assets, therefore we believe that our historic REMIC interests fully qualified for purposes of the REIT income and asset tests.
- Ownership of a Partnership Interest or Stock in a Corporation. Previously, we owned interests in various partnerships. In the case of a REIT that is a partner in a partnership, Treasury regulations provide that for purposes of the REIT income and asset tests the REIT will be deemed to own its proportionate share of the assets of the partnership, and will be deemed to be entitled to the income of the partnership attributable to such share. The ownership of an interest in a partnership by a REIT may involve special tax risks, including the challenge by the Internal Revenue Service of the allocations of income and expense items of the partnership, which would affect the computation of taxable income of the REIT, and the status of the partnership as a partnership (as opposed to an association taxable as a corporation) for federal income tax purposes.

We also own interests in a number of subsidiaries which are intended to be treated as qualified real estate investment trust subsidiaries. The Code provides that such subsidiaries will be ignored for federal income tax purposes and all assets, liabilities and items of income, deduction and credit of such subsidiaries will be treated as assets, liabilities and such items of our company. If any partnership or qualified real estate investment trust subsidiary in which we own an interest were treated as a regular corporation (and not as a partnership or qualified real

Table of Contents

estate investment trust subsidiary) for federal income tax purposes, we would likely fail to satisfy the REIT asset test prohibiting a REIT from
owning greater than 10% of the voting power of the stock or value of securities of any issuer, as described above, and would therefore fail to
qualify as a REIT. We believe that each of the partnerships and subsidiaries in which we own an interest will be treated for tax purposes as a
partnership or qualified real estate investment trust subsidiary, respectively, although no assurance can be given that the Internal Revenue
Service will not successfully challenge the status of any such entity.

	cessfully challenge the status of any such entity.
(g) capital gain dividen	Annual Distribution Requirements. In order to qualify as a REIT, we are required to distribute dividends (other than ds) to our stockholders annually in an amount at least equal to:
(i)	the sum of:
(A) net capital gain); an	90% of our real estate investment trust taxable income (computed without regard to the dividends paid deduction and our id
(B)	90% of the net income (after tax), if any, from foreclosure property; minus
(ii)	the excess of certain items of non-cash income over 5% of our real estate investment trust taxable income.
the asset is determined period for disposition any, we recognized	ispose of any asset we acquired from a corporation which is or has been a C corporation in a transaction in which our basis in need by reference to the basis of the asset in the hands of that C corporation, within the ten-year period (current five-year ons in 2013) following our acquisition of such asset, we would be required to distribute at least 90% of the after-tax gain, if on the disposition of the asset, to the extent that gain does not exceed the excess of (a) the fair market value of the asset on d the asset over (b) our adjusted basis in the asset on the date we acquired the asset.

stockholders of record in either October, November, or December of the prior year or (2) if we elect, declare the dividend before the due date of the tax return (including extensions) and pay on or before the first regular dividend payment date after such declaration.

We must pay these annual distributions in the taxable year to which they relate or in the following year if (1) we pay during January to

Amounts distributed must not be preferential; that is, every stockholder of the class of stock with respect to which a distribution is made must be treated the same as every other stockholder of that class, and no class of stock may be treated otherwise than in accordance with its dividend rights as a class.

To the extent that we do not distribute all of our net long-term capital gain or distribute at least 90% but less than 100%, of our real estate investment trust taxable income, as adjusted, we will be subject to tax on such amounts at regular corporate tax rates. Furthermore, if we should fail to distribute during each calendar year (or, in the case of distributions with

declaration and record dates in the last three months of the calendar year, by the end of the following January) at least the sum of:

Table of Contents

(i) 85% of our real es	tate investment trust ordinary income for such year;
(ii) 95% of our real est	ate investment trust capital gain net income for such year; and
(iii) any undistributed ta	xable income from prior periods;
	n the excess of such required distributions over the amounts actually distributed. Any real estate apital gain on which this excise tax is imposed for any year is treated as an amount distributed during tax.
We intend to make timely distributions su	afficient to satisfy these annual distribution requirements.
apply, we will be subject to tax (including Distributions to stockholders in any year to be made. Unless entitled to relief unde years following the year during which qu statutory relief. Failure to qualify for even	If we fail to qualify for taxation as a REIT in any taxable year, and certain relief provisions do not g any applicable alternative minimum tax) on our taxable income at regular corporate rates. in which we fail to qualify as a REIT will not be deductible by us, nor will any distributions be required respecific statutory provisions, we will also be disqualified from taxation as a REIT for the four taxable alification was lost. It is not possible to state whether in all circumstances we would be entitled to the none year could substantially reduce distributions to stockholders and could result in our incurring rrowings are feasible) or liquidating substantial investments in order to pay the resulting taxes.
	busing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 made a number of substantial changes to the qualification g is a brief summary of certain significant REIT provisions of the 2008 Act.
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	prohibited transactions provision. For sales made after July 30, 2008, the safe harbor holding period is and a 10%-of-aggregate fair market value alternative test is added (in addition to the 10%-of-aggregate or.
rental exception applicable to qualified lo	ed lodging facility rental exception to qualified health care properties. The 2008 Act extended the odging facilities to health care facilities. Thus, the rents paid by a taxable REIT subsidiary to its parent y that is operated by an eligible independent contractor will

Table of Contents

constitute qualifying rental income for purposes of both gross income tests. Also, a taxable REIT subsidiary is not considered to be operating or
managing a qualified health care property solely because it (i) directly or indirectly possesses a license, permit, or similar instrument enabling it
to do so, or (ii) employs individuals working at such facility or property located outside the US, but only if an eligible independent contractor is
responsible for the daily supervision and direction of such individuals on behalf of the taxable REIT subsidiary pursuant to a management
agreement or similar service contract.

(iii) State and local taxation. We may be subject to state or local taxation in various state or local jurisdictions, including those in which we transact business or reside. The state and local tax treatment of our Company may not conform to the federal income tax consequences discussed above.

3. TAXATION OF TAXABLE US STOCKHOLDERS

The following summary applies to you only if you are a US stockholder. A US stockholder is a stockholder of our shares of stock who, for United State federal income tax purposes, is:

- a citizen or resident alien of the United States;
- a corporation or partnership or other entity classified as a corporation or partnership for these purposes, created or organized in or under laws of the United States or of any state or in the District of Columbia, unless, in the case of a partnership, Treasury Regulations provide otherwise;
- an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust whose administration is subject to the primary supervision of a United States court and which has one or more United States persons, within the meaning of the Code who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust.

If a partnership or an entity treated as a partnership for federal income tax purposes holds our stock, the federal income tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner in a partnership holding our stock, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the consequences of the ownership and disposition of shares of our stock by the partnership.

As long as we qualify as a REIT, distributions made to our taxable US stockholders out of current or accumulated earnings and profits (and not designated as capital gain dividends) will be taken into account by such US stockholders as ordinary income and will not be eligible for the

dividends received deduction for corporations. Distributions that are designated as capital gain dividends will be taxed as long-term capital gains (to the extent they do not exceed our actual net capital gain for the taxable year or are designated as unrecaptured §1250 gain distributions, which are taxable at a 25% rate) without regard to the period for which the stockholder has held its stock. However, corporate stockholders may be required to treat up to 20% of certain capital gain dividends as ordinary income.

Table of Contents

The Jobs and Growth Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2003 generally reduced the maximum tax rate applicable on long term capital gains recognized on the sale or other disposition of shares of our stock from 20% to 15%. The Jobs and Growth Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2003 also generally reduced the maximum marginal rate of tax payable by individuals on dividends received from corporations that are subject to a corporate level of tax. As a result of the recently enacted American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012, qualified dividends and long term capital gains realized by noncorporate taxpayers are subject to a 20% maximum tax rate (instead of the prior 15% maximum rate) for noncorporate taxpayers in the maximum ordinary income tax bracket commencing in 2013. Except in limited circumstances, this reduced tax rate does not apply to dividends paid to you by us on shares of our stock, because generally we are not subject to federal income tax on the portion of our REIT taxable income or capital gains distributed to our stockholders. The reduced maximum federal income tax rate will apply to that portion, if any, of dividends received by you with respect to shares of our stock held by you that are attributable to (1) dividends received by us from non-REIT corporations or other taxable REIT subsidiaries, (2) income from the prior year with respect to which we were required to pay federal corporate income tax during the prior year (if, for example, we did not distribute 100% of our REIT taxable income for the prior year) and (3) distributions by us that we designate as long-term capital gains dividends (except for some distributions taxable to you at a maximum rate of 25%).

Distributions in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits will not be currently taxable to you to the extent that they do not exceed the adjusted basis of your stock, but rather will reduce the adjusted basis of such stock. To the extent that distributions in excess of current and accumulated earnings and profits exceed the adjusted basis of your stock, such distributions will be included in income as long-term capital gain (or short-term capital gain if the stock has been held for one year or less) assuming you hold the stock as a capital asset. In addition, any distribution declared in October, November or December of any year and payable to you as a stockholder of record on a specified date in any such month, will be treated as both paid by us and received by you on December 31 of the applicable year, provided that we actually pay the distribution during January of the following calendar year. Stockholders may not include in their individual income tax returns any of our net operating losses or capital losses.

If we elect to retain and pay income tax on any net long-term capital gain, you would include in income, as long-term capital gain, your proportionate share of this net long-term capital gain. You would also receive a refundable tax credit for your proportionate share of the tax paid by us on these retained capital gains and you would have an increase in the basis of your shares of our stock in an amount equal to your includable capital gains less your share of the tax deemed paid.

We will be treated as having sufficient earnings and profits to treat as a dividend any distribution up to the amount required to be distributed in order to avoid imposition of the 4% excise tax discussed under General and Annual Distribution Requirements above. As a result, you may be required to treat as taxable dividends certain distributions that would

Table of Contents

otherwise result in a tax-free return of capital. Moreover, any deficiency dividend will be treated as a dividend (an ordinary dividend or a capital gain dividend, as the case may be), regardless of our earnings and profits. Any other distributions in excess of current or accumulated earnings and profits will not be taxable to you to the extent these distributions do not exceed the adjusted tax basis of your shares of our stock. You will be required to reduce the tax basis of your shares of our stock by the amount of these distributions until the basis has been reduced to zero, after which these distributions will be taxable as capital gain, if the shares of our stock are held as a capital asset. The tax basis as so reduced will be used in computing the capital gain or loss, if any, realized upon sale of the shares of our stock. Any loss upon a sale or exchange of shares of our stock which were held for six months or less (after application of certain holding period rules) will generally be treated as a long-term capital loss to the extent you previously received capital gain distributions with respect to these shares of our stock.

Upon the sale or exchange of any shares of our stock to or with a person other than us or a sale or exchange of all shares of our stock (whether actually or constructively owned) with us, you will generally recognize capital gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on the sale or exchange and your adjusted tax basis in these shares of our stock. This gain will be capital gain if you held these shares of our stock as a capital asset.

If we redeem any of your shares in us, the treatment can only be determined on the basis of particular facts at the time of redemption. In general, you will recognize gain or loss (as opposed to dividend income) equal to the difference between the amount received by you in the redemption and your adjusted tax basis in your shares redeemed if such redemption results in a complete termination of your interest in all classes of our equity securities, is a substantially disproportionate redemption or is not essentially equivalent to a dividend with respect to you. In applying these tests, there must be taken into account your ownership of all classes of our equity securities (e.g., Common Stock or Preferred Stock). You also must take into account any equity securities that are considered to be constructively owned by you.

If, as a result of a redemption by us of your shares, you no longer own (either actually or constructively) any of our equity securities or only own (actually and constructively) an insubstantial percentage of our equity securities, then it is probable that the redemption of your shares would be considered not essentially equivalent to a dividend and, thus, would result in gain or loss to you. However, whether a distribution is not essentially equivalent to a dividend depends on all of the facts and circumstances, and if you rely on any of these tests at the time of redemption, you should consult your tax advisor to determine their application to the particular situation.

Generally, if the redemption does not meet the tests described above, then the proceeds received by you from the redemption of your shares will be treated as a distribution taxable as a dividend to the extent of the allocable portion of current or accumulated earnings and profits. If the redemption is taxed as a dividend, your adjusted tax basis in the redeemed shares will be transferred to any other shareholdings in us that you own. If you own no other shareholdings in us, under certain circumstances, such basis may be transferred to a related person, or it may be lost entirely.

Table of Contents

Gain from the sale or exchange of our shares held for more than one year is taxed at a maximum long-term capital gain rate, which is currently 20% for noncorporate taxpayers (prior to the effective date of the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012, described above, the maximum long-term capital gain rate was 15%). Pursuant to Internal Revenue Service guidance, we may classify portions of our capital gain dividends as gains eligible for the long-term capital gains rate or as gain taxable to individual stockholders at a maximum rate of 25%.

4. INFORMATION REPORTING AND BACKUP WITHHOLDING

We will report to our US stockholders and the IRS the amount of distributions paid during each calendar year, and the amount of tax withheld, if any. Under the backup withholding rules, a stockholder may be subject to backup withholding with respect to distributions paid unless such holder (a) is a corporation or comes within certain other exempt categories and, when required, demonstrates this fact, or (b) provides a taxpayer identification number, certifies as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding, and otherwise complies with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules. The amount of such withholding will be equal to the product of the fourth lowest rate applicable to single filers and the amount of the distribution. This rate is currently 28%. Any amount paid to the IRS as backup withholding will be creditable against the stockholder s income tax liability. In addition, we may be required to withhold a portion of capital gain distributions to any stockholders who fail to certify their non-foreign status to us. See Taxation of Foreign Stockholders. A stockholder that does not provide us with his correct taxpayer identification number may also be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS.

5. TAXATION OF TAX-EXEMPT STOCKHOLDERS

In general, a stockholder that is a tax-exempt entity not subject to tax on its investment income will not be subject to tax on our distributions. In Revenue Ruling 66-106, 1966-1 C.B. 151, the IRS ruled that amounts distributed as dividends by a REIT do not constitute unrelated business taxable income as defined in the Code when received by a qualified plan. Based on that ruling, regardless of whether we incur indebtedness in connection with the acquisition of properties, our distributions paid to a stockholder that is a tax-exempt entity will not be treated as unrelated business taxable income, provided that (i) the tax-exempt entity has not financed the acquisition of its stock with acquisition indebtedness within the meaning of the Code and the stock otherwise is not used in an unrelated trade or business of the tax-exempt entity and (ii) we are not a pension-held REIT. This ruling applies to a stockholder that is an organization that qualifies under Code Section 401(a), an IRA or any other tax-exempt organization that would compute unrelated business taxable income, if any, in accordance with Code Section 512(a)(1). However, if we are a pension-held REIT and a qualified plan owns more than 10% of the value of all of our stock, such stockholder will be required to recognize as unrelated business taxable income that percentage of the dividends that it receives from us as is equal to the percentage of our gross income that would be unrelated business taxable income to us if we were a tax-exempt entity required to recognize unrelated business taxable income. A REIT is a pension-held REIT if at least one qualified trust holds more than 25% of the value of all of our stock or one or more qualified trusts, each of whom own more than 10% of the value of all of our stock, hold more than 50% of the value of all of our stock.

Table of Contents

For social clubs, voluntary employee benefit associations, supplemental unemployment benefit trusts and qualified group legal services plans exempt from federal income taxation under Code Sections 501(c)(7), (c)(9), (c)(17) and (c)(20), respectively, income from an investment in us will constitute unrelated business taxable income unless the organization is able to deduct amounts set aside or placed in reserve for certain purposes so as to offset the unrelated business taxable income generated by its investment in us. Such prospective stockholders should consult their own tax advisors concerning these set aside and reserve requirements.

6. TAXATION OF FOREIGN STOCKHOLDERS

The rules governing US federal income taxation of nonresident alien individuals, foreign corporations, foreign partnerships and other foreign stockholders are complex. We have not attempted to provide more than a summary of these rules. Prospective non-US stockholders should consult with their own tax advisors to determine the impact of federal, state and local income tax laws with regard to an investment in stock, including any reporting requirements.

Distributions that are not attributable to gain from our sales or exchanges of US real property interests and not designated by us as capital gains dividends will be treated as dividends of ordinary income to the extent that they are made out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits. Such distributions will ordinarily be subject to a withholding tax equal to 30% of the gross amount of the distribution unless an applicable tax treaty reduces or eliminates that tax. However, if income from the investment in the stock is treated as effectively connected with the non-US stockholder s conduct of a US trade or business, the non-US stockholder generally will be subject to a tax at graduated rates, in the same manner as US stockholders are taxed with respect to such distributions and may also be subject to the 30% branch profits tax in the case of a stockholder that is a foreign corporation. We expect to withhold US income tax at the rate of 30% on the gross amount of any such distributions made to a non-US stockholder unless (i) a lower treaty rate applies and the holder provides us with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form) or (ii) the non-US stockholder provides us with a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI (or successor form) claiming that the distribution is effectively connected income.

Distributions in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits will not be taxable to a stockholder to the extent that such distributions do not exceed the adjusted basis of the stockholder s stock, but rather will reduce the adjusted basis of such stock. To the extent that distributions in excess of current accumulated earnings and profits exceed the adjusted basis of a non-US stockholder s stock, such distributions will give rise to tax liability if the non-US stockholder would otherwise be subject to tax on any gain from the sale or disposition of our stock, as described below. If it cannot be determined at the time a distribution is made whether or not distributions will be in excess of current and accumulated earnings and profit, the distributions will be subject to withholding at the same rate as dividends. However, amounts thus withheld are refundable if it is subsequently determined that such distribution was, in fact, in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits.

Treasury regulations may require us to withhold 10% of any distribution that exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits. Thus, to the extent we do not withhold 30% on the entire amount of any distribution, we will withhold at a rate of 10% on any portion of a distribution not subject to withholding at a rate of 30%.

Table of Contents

For any year in which we qualify as a REIT, distributions that are attributable to gain from our sales or exchanges of US real property interests will be taxed to a non-US stockholder under the provisions of the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act of 1980 or FIRPTA. Under FIRPTA, distributions attributable to gain from sales of US real property interests are taxed to a non-US stockholder as if such gain were effectively connected with a US business. Non-US stockholders would thus be taxed at the normal capital gain rates applicable to US stockholders (subject to applicable alternative minimum tax and a special alternative minimum tax in the case of nonresident alien individuals). Also, distributions subject to FIRPTA may be subject to a 30% branch profits tax if a foreign corporate stockholder is not entitled to treaty exemption. We are required by applicable Treasury Regulations to withhold 35% for foreign individuals and 35% for foreign corporations of any distribution that we could designate as a capital gains dividend. This amount is creditable against the non-US stockholder FIRPTA tax liability. If we designate prior distributions as capital gains dividends, then subsequent distributions up to the amount of such prior distributions will be treated as capital gains dividends for purposes of withholding.

Gain recognized by a non-US stockholder upon a sale of our equity securities generally will not be taxed under FIRPTA if we are a domestically controlled real estate investment trust, defined generally as a real estate investment trust in which at all times during a specified testing period less than 50% in value of the stock were held directly or indirectly by foreign persons. We currently anticipate that we will be a domestically controlled real estate investment trust, and therefore the sale of equity securities will not be subject to taxation under FIRPTA. Additionally, the sale of our equity securities will not be taxed under FIRPTA if the class of stock is regularly traded on an established securities market and the selling non-US stockholder has not held more than 5% of the class of stock at any time during the preceding five-year period. However, gain not subject to FIRPTA will be taxable to a non-US stockholder if the investment in the stock is effectively connected with the non-US stockholder s US trade or business, in which case the non-US stockholder will be subject to the same treatment as US stockholders with respect to such gain. Also, if the non-US stockholder is a nonresident alien individual who was present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year and has a tax home in the United States, the nonresident alien individual will be subject to a 30% tax (unless reduced or exempted by treaty) on the individual s capital gains. A non-resident alien individual could, however, elect to treat such gain as effectively connected income and pay tax as a US stockholder would. If the gain on the sale of stock were to be subject to taxation under FIRPTA, the non-US stockholder will be subject to the same treatment as US stockholders with respect to such gain.

If the proceeds of a disposition of our equity securities are paid by or through a US office of a broker, the payment is subject to information reporting and to backup withholding unless the disposing non-US stockholder certifies as to his name, address and non-US status or otherwise establishes an exemption. Generally, US information reporting and backup withholding will not apply to a payment of disposition proceeds if the payment is made outside the United States through a non-US office of a non-US broker. US information reporting requirements (but not backup withholding) will apply, however, to a payment of disposition proceeds outside the United States if (i) the payment is made through an office outside the United States of a broker that is either (a) a US person, (b) a foreign person that derives 50% or more of its gross income for certain periods from the conduct of a trade or business in the United States, (c) a controlled

Table of Contents

foreign corporation for US federal income tax purposes, or (d) a foreign partnership more than 50% of the capital or profits of which is owned by one or more US persons or which engages in a US trade or business and (ii) the broker fails to initiate documentary evidence that the stockholder is a non-US stockholder and that certain conditions are met or that the non-US stockholder otherwise is entitled to an exemption.

7. US FEDERAL INCOME AND ESTATE TAXATION OF HOLDERS OF OUR DEBT SECURITIES

The following is a general summary of the United States federal income tax consequences and, in the case that you are a holder that is a non-US holder, as defined below, the United States federal estate tax consequences, of purchasing, owning and disposing of debt securities periodically offered under one or more indentures (the notes), and offered pursuant to an applicable prospectus supplement. This summary assumes that you hold the notes as capital assets. This summary applies to you only if you are the initial holder of the notes and you acquire the notes for a price equal to the issue price of the notes. The issue price of the notes is the first price at which a substantial amount of the notes is sold other than to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers. In addition, this summary does not consider any foreign, state, local or other tax laws that may be applicable to us or a purchaser of the notes.

If a partnership or an entity treated as a partnership for federal income tax purposes holds our notes, the federal income tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend on the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner in a partnership holding our notes, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the consequences of the ownership and disposition of notes by the partnership.

Prospective holders of notes should consult their independent tax advisors regarding the specific federal, state, local, and foreign tax considerations associated with holding notes.

8. US HOLDERS

The following summary applies to you only if you are a US holder, as defined below.

- (a) Definition of a US Holder. A US holder is a beneficial owner of a note or notes that is for United States federal income tax purposes:
- (i) an individual citizen or resident alien of the United States;
- (ii) a corporation or partnership, or other entity classified as a corporation or partnership for these purposes, created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision of the United States, including any state;

(iii) an estate, the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of the source of that income; or

53

Table of Contents

(iv) persons, within the 1	a trust, if, in general, a US court is able to exercise primary supervision over the trust s administration and one or more US meaning of the Internal Revenue Code, has the authority to control all of the trust s substantial decisions.
(b) sources at the time i	Payments of Interest. Stated interest on the notes generally will be taxed as ordinary interest income from domestic t is paid or accrues in accordance with your method of accounting for tax purposes.
(c) your cost. You gene between:	Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of Notes. The adjusted tax basis in your note acquired at a premium will generally be rally will recognize taxable gain or loss when you sell or otherwise dispose of your notes equal to the difference, if any,
(i) taxable in the manno	the amount realized on the sale or other disposition, less any amount attributable to any accrued interest, which will be er described under Payments of Interest above; and
(ii)	your adjusted tax basis in the notes.
	enerally will be capital gain or loss. This capital gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss if at the time of the sale or u have held the notes for more than one year. Subject to limited exceptions, your capital losses cannot be used to offset your
(d)	Backup Withholding and Information Reporting. In general, backup withholding may apply:
(i)	to any payments made to you of principal and interest on your note, and
(ii)	to payment of the proceeds of a sale or other disposition of your note before maturity,
individual, is ordina Revenue Service tha	if you are a non-corporate US holder and (1) fail to provide a correct taxpayer identification number, which if you are an rily your social security number; (2) furnish an incorrect taxpayer identification number; (3) are notified by the Internal at you have failed to properly report payments of interest or dividends; or (4) fail to certify, under penalties of perjury, that a correct taxpayer identification number and that the Internal Revenue Service has not notified you that you are subject to

The amount of any reportable payments, including interest, made to you (unless you are an exempt recipient) and the amount of tax withheld, if any, with respect to such payments will be reported to you and to the Internal Revenue Service for each calendar year. You should consult your tax advisor regarding your qualification for an exemption from backup withholding and the procedures for obtaining such an exemption, if applicable. The backup withholding tax is not an additional tax and will be credited against your US federal income tax liability, provided that correct information is provided to the Internal Revenue Service.

Table of Contents

9.	NON-US HOLDERS
The following sumr	mary applies to you if you are a beneficial owner of a note and are not a US holder, as defined above (a non-US holder).
personal holding co	pply to certain non-US holders such as controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies and foreign ompanies. Such entities are encouraged to consult their tax advisors to determine the United States federal, state, local and nees that may be relevant to them.
(a) us or our paying ago Revenue Code, prov	US Federal Withholding Tax. Subject to the discussion below, US federal withholding tax will not apply to payments by ent, in its capacity as such, of principal and interest on your notes under the portfolio interest exception of the Internal vided that:
(i) of all classes of our	you do not, directly or indirectly, actually or constructively, own ten percent or more of the total combined voting power stock entitled to vote;
-	you are not (1) a controlled foreign corporation for US federal income tax purposes that is related, directly or indirectly, to at stock ownership, as provided in the Internal Revenue Code, or (2) a bank receiving interest described in (3) of the Internal Revenue Code;
(iii)	such interest is not effectively connected with your conduct of a US trade or business; and
securities clearing o and holds your note	you provide a signed written statement, under penalties of perjury, which can reliably be related to you, certifying that you within the meaning of the Internal Revenue Code and providing your name and address to us or our paying agent; or a organization, bank or other financial institution that holds customers—securities in the ordinary course of its trade or business as on your behalf and that certifies to us or our paying agent under penalties of perjury that it, or the bank or financial it and you, has received from you your signed, written statement and provides us or our paying agent with a copy of such
(b)	Treasury regulations provide that:
(i) required to provide	if you are a foreign partnership, the certification requirement will generally apply to your partners, and you will be certain information;

Table of Contents

(ii) depending on wheth	if you are a foreign trust, the certification requirement will generally be applied to you or your beneficial owners her you are a foreign complex trust, foreign simple trust, or foreign grantor trust as defined in the Treasury regulations; and
(iii)	look-through rules will apply for tiered partnerships, foreign simple trusts and foreign grantor trusts.
	partnership or a foreign trust, you should consult your own tax advisor regarding your status under these Treasury certification requirements applicable to you.
withholding tax, un reduction in withho note is not subject to	by the portfolio interest requirements described above, payments of interest will be subject to the 30% United States aless you provide us with a properly executed (1) Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN claiming an exemption from or olding under the benefit of an applicable treaty or (2) Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI stating that interest paid on the to withholding tax because it is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States. Entation may be applicable in certain circumstances.
business, you will be the 30% withholding as otherwise provid	in a trade or business in the United States and interest on a note is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or be required to pay United States federal income tax on that interest on a net income basis (although you will be exempt from a per tax provided the certification requirement described above is met) in the same manner as if you were a US person, except led by an applicable tax treaty. If you are a foreign corporation, you may be required to pay a branch profits tax on the state are effectively connected to the conduct of your trade or business in the United States.
(c) income realized fro	Sale, Exchange or other Disposition of Notes. You generally will not have to pay US federal income tax on any gain or om the sale, redemption, retirement at maturity or other disposition of your notes, unless:
(i) of the sale or other	in the case of gain, you are an individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year disposition of your notes, and specific other conditions are met;
(ii)	you are subject to tax provisions applicable to certain United States expatriates; or
(iii)	the gain is effectively connected with your conduct of a US trade or business.
	in a trade or business in the United States and gain with respect to your notes is effectively connected with the conduct of that ou generally will be subject to US income tax on a net basis on the gain. In addition, if you are a foreign corporation, you

may be subject to a branch profits tax on your effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, as adjusted for certain items.

Table of Contents

or you otherwise establish an exemption.

defined for US federal at the time of your deat	S Federal Estate Tax. If you are an individual and are not a US citizen or a resident of the United States, as specially estate tax purposes, at the time of your death, your notes will generally not be subject to the US federal estate tax, unless, th (1) you owned actually or constructively ten percent or more of the total combined voting power of all our classes of r (2) interest on the notes is effectively connected with your conduct of a US trade or business.
made by us or our paying	Backup Withholding and Information Reporting. Backup withholding will not apply to payments of principal or interest ng agent, in its capacity as such, to you if you have provided the required certification that you are a non-US holder as leral Withholding Tax above, and provided that neither we nor our paying agent have actual knowledge that you are a US Holders above. We or our paying agent may, however, report payments of interest on the notes.
outside the United State US backup withholding	m the disposition of your notes may be subject to information reporting and backup withholding tax. If you sell your note es through a non-US office of a non-US broker and the sales proceeds are paid to you outside the United States, then the g and information reporting requirements generally will not apply to that payment. However, US information reporting, ding, will apply to a payment of sales proceeds, even if that payment is made outside the United States, if you sell your office of a broker that:
•	is a US person, as defined in the Internal Revenue Code,
•	derives 50% or more of its gross income in specific periods from the conduct of a trade or business in the United States,
•	is a controlled foreign corporation for US federal income tax purposes, or
•	is a foreign partnership, if at any time during its tax year,
• in the partnership, or	one or more of its partners are US persons who in the aggregate hold more than 50% of the income or capital interests
•	the foreign partnership is engaged in a US trade or business,
unless the broker has de	ocumentary evidence in its files that you are a non-US person and certain other conditions are met or you otherwise

establish an exemption. If you receive payments of the proceeds of a sale of your notes to or through a US office of a broker, the payment is subject to both US backup withholding and information reporting unless you provide a Form W-8BEN certifying that you are a non-US person

Table of Contents

You should consult your own tax advisor regarding application of backup withholding in your particular circumstance and the availability of and procedure for obtaining an exemption from backup withholding. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules from a payment to you will be allowed as a refund or credit against your US federal income tax liability, provided the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

10. NEW LEGISLATION POTENTIALLY AFFECTING TAXATION OF COMMON STOCK AND NOTES HELD BY OR THROUGH FOREIGN ENTITIES

Recently enacted legislation will generally impose a 30% withholding tax on dividends paid on our stock, interest paid on our notes, and the gross proceeds of a disposition of our stock or notes paid to a foreign financial institution, unless such institution enters into an agreement with the US government to collect and provide to the US tax authorities substantial information regarding US account holders of such institution (which includes certain equity and debt holders of such institution, as well as certain account holders that are foreign entities with US owners). This legislation will also generally impose a 30% withholding tax on dividends paid on our stock, interest paid on our notes, and the gross proceeds of a disposition of our stock or notes paid to a non-financial foreign entity unless such entity provides the withholding agent with a certification identifying the direct and indirect US owners of the entity. Under certain circumstances, a non-US holder of our common stock might be eligible for refunds or credits of such taxes and may be required to file a US federal income tax return to claim such refunds or credits. Under recently promulgated Treasury Regulations, these rules will be phased in over the next several years. Investors are encouraged to consult with their own tax advisors regarding the possible implications of this legislation on their investment in our stock and notes.

11. 3.8% MEDICARE TAX

For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2012, a United States holder that is an individual or estate, or a trust that does not fall into a special class of trusts that is exempt from such tax, will be subject to a 3.8% tax (the Medicare Tax) on the lesser of (1) the United States holder s net investment income for the relevant taxable year and (2) the excess of the United States holder s modified adjusted gross income for the taxable year over a certain threshold (which in the case of individuals will be between \$125,000 and \$250,000, depending on the individual s circumstances). A holder s net investment income will generally include its dividend income from our stock, interest income from our notes and its net gains from the disposition of our stock or notes, unless such dividend income, interest income or net gains are derived in the ordinary course of the conduct of a trade or business (other than a trade or business that consists of certain passive or trading activities). If you are a United States holder that is an individual, estate or trust, you are urged to consult your tax advisors regarding the applicability of the Medicare tax to your income and gains in respect of your investment in our stock or notes.

12. OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES

You should recognize that the present federal income tax treatment of an investment in us may be modified by legislative, judicial or administrative action at any time and that any action may affect investments and commitments previously made. The rules dealing with federal income taxation are constantly under review by persons involved in the legislative process and by the Internal Revenue Service and the Treasury Department, resulting in revisions of regulations and revised interpretations of established concepts as well as statutory changes. Revisions in federal tax laws and interpretations of these laws could adversely affect the tax consequences of an investment in us.

Table of Contents

We and you may be subject to state or local taxation in various state or local jurisdictions, including those in which we or you transact business or reside. Our state and local tax treatment and your state and local tax treatment may not conform to the federal income tax consequences discussed above. Consequently, you should consult your own tax advisors regarding the effect of state and local tax laws on an investment in us.

SELLING SECURITY HOLDERS

Information about selling security holders, where applicable, will be set forth in a prospectus supplement, in a post-effective amendment, or in filings we make with the SEC, which are incorporated into this prospectus by reference.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

1. INITIAL OFFERING AND SALE OF SECURITIES

We may sell the securities being offered hereby, from time to time, by one or more of the following methods:

- to or through underwriting syndicates represented by managing underwriters;
- through one or more underwriters without a syndicate for them to offer and sell to the public;
- through dealers or agents; and
- to investors directly in negotiated sales or in competitively bid transactions.

In addition, if we propose to sell common shares to the public as part of an underwritten offering, selling security holders may have the right to sell shares of their common stock being offered hereby underlying our issued and outstanding Series C Preferred Stock, provided that such shares of common stock may not exceed 15% of the total amount of our common stock included in any underwritten offering.

The prospectus supplement with respect to the offered securities will set forth the terms of the offering of the offered securities, including:

	59
• compensation;	any underwriting discounts and commissions or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters or agents
•	the purchase price of the offered securities and the proceeds to us from such sale;
•	the name or names of any selling security holders, underwriters, dealers or agents;

Table of Contents

•	any initial public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; and
•	any securities exchange on which such offered securities may be listed.
Any underwriter, agent	or dealer involved in the offer and sale of any series of the securities will be named in the prospectus supplement.
The distribution of the	securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions:
•	at fixed prices, which may be changed;
•	at market prices prevailing at the time of the sale;
•	at varying prices determined at the time of sale; or
•	at negotiated prices.
Each prospectus supple	ment will set forth the manner and terms of an offering of securities including:
•	whether that offering is being made by us, or certain holders of our securities;
•	whether that offering is being made to underwriters or through agents or directly;
•	the rules and procedures for any auction or bidding process, if used;
•	the securities purchase price or initial public offering price; and

• the proceeds we anticipate from the sale of the securities, if any.

In addition, we may enter into derivative or hedging transactions with third parties, or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third parties in privately negotiated transactions. If the applicable prospectus supplement indicates, in connection with such a transaction, the third parties may sell securities covered by and pursuant to this prospectus and an applicable prospectus supplement. If so, the third party may use securities pledged by us or borrowed from us or others to settle such sales and may use securities received from us to close out any related short positions. We may also loan or pledge securities covered by this prospectus and an applicable prospectus supplement to third parties, who may sell the loaned securities or, in an event of default in the case of a pledge, sell the pledged securities pursuant to this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement.

2. SALES THROUGH UNDERWRITERS

If underwriters are used in the sale of some or all of the securities covered by this prospectus, the underwriters will acquire the securities for their own account. The underwriters may resell the securities, either directly to the public or to securities dealers, at various times in

60

Table of Contents

one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. The obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to certain conditions. Unless indicated otherwise in a prospectus supplement, the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the securities of the series offered if any of the securities are purchased.

Any initial public offering price and any concessions allowed or reallowed to dealers may be changed intermittently.

3. SALES THROUGH AGENTS

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, when securities are sold through an agent, the designated agent will agree, for the period of its appointment as agent, to use its best efforts to sell the securities for our account and will receive commissions from us as will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Securities bought in accordance with a redemption or repayment under their terms also may be offered and sold, if so indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, in connection with a remarketing by one or more firms acting as principals for their own accounts or as agents for us. Any remarketing firm will be identified and the terms of its agreement, if any, with us or any selling security holders and its compensation will be described in the prospectus supplement. Remarketing firms may be deemed to be underwriters in connection with the securities remarketed by them. If so indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we, or any selling security holders, may authorize agents, underwriters or dealers to solicit offers by certain specified institutions to purchase securities at a price set forth in the prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a future date specified in the prospectus supplement. These contracts will be subject only to those conditions set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, and the prospectus supplement will set forth the commissions payable for solicitation of these contracts.

4. DIRECT SALES

We may also sell offered securities directly to institutional investors or others. In this case, no underwriters or agents would be involved. The terms of such sales will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

5. GENERAL INFORMATION

Broker-dealers, agents or underwriters may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from us and/or the purchasers of securities for whom such broker-dealers, agents or underwriters may act as agents or to whom they sell as principal, or both (this compensation to a particular broker-dealer might be in excess of customary commissions).

Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in any distribution of the offered securities may be deemed underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act, so any discounts or commissions they receive in connection with the distribution may be deemed to be underwriting compensation. Those underwriters and agents may be entitled, under their

Table of Contents

agreements with us, to indemnification by us against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribution by us to payments that they may be required to make in respect of those civil liabilities. Various of those underwriters or agents may be customers of, engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us or our affiliates in the ordinary course of business. We will identify any underwriters or agents, and describe their compensation, in a prospectus supplement. Selling security holders that participate in the distribution of the offered securities, and any institutional investors or others that purchase offered securities directly, and then resell the securities, may be deemed to be underwriters, and any discounts or commissions received by them from us and any profit on the resale of the securities by them may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Additionally, because any selling security holders may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act, selling security holders may be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act.

We will file a supplement to this prospectus, if required, pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act, if we enter into any material arrangement with a broker, dealer, agent or underwriter for the sale of securities through a block trade, special offering, exchange distribution or secondary distribution or a purchase by a broker or dealer. Such prospectus supplement will disclose:

•	the name of any participating broker, dealer, agent or underwriter;
•	the number and type of securities involved;
•	the price at which such securities were sold;
•	any securities exchanges on which such securities may be listed;
• applicable; and	the commissions paid or discounts or concessions allowed to any such broker, dealer, agent or underwriter where
•	other facts material to the transaction.
Agents and underwriters will have no responsibility in respect of the delivery or performance of contracts.	

Our Common Stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol LTC. Unless otherwise specified in the related prospectus supplement, all securities we offer, other than Common Stock, will be new issues of securities with no established trading market. Any underwriter may make a market in these securities, but will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. We may apply to list any series of debt securities or Preferred Stock on an exchange, but we are not obligated to do so.

Therefore, there may not be liquidity or a trading market for any series of securities.

Table of Contents

In order to facilitate the offering of certain securities under this prospectus or an applicable prospectus supplement, certain persons participating in the offering of those securities may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of those securities during and after the offering of those securities. Specifically, if the applicable prospectus supplement permits, the underwriters of those securities may over-allot or otherwise create a short position in those securities for their own account by selling more of those securities than have been sold to them by us and may elect to cover any such short position by purchasing those securities in the open market.

In addition, the underwriters may stabilize or maintain the price of those securities by bidding for or purchasing those securities in the open market and may impose penalty bids, under which selling concessions allowed to syndicate members or other broker-dealers participating in the offering are reclaimed if securities previously distributed in the offering are repurchased in connection with stabilization transactions or otherwise. The effect of these transactions may be to stabilize or maintain the market price of the securities at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market. The imposition of a penalty bid may also affect the price of securities to the extent that it discourages resales of the securities. No representation is made as to the magnitude or effect of any such stabilization or other transactions. Such transactions, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered and certain Maryland law matters in connection with this offering will be passed upon for us by Ballard Spahr LLP, Baltimore, Maryland. Certain tax matters will be passed upon for us by Reed Smith LLP, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for us by Reed Smith LLP, New York, New York. Reed Smith LLP will rely on the opinion of Ballard Spahr LLP as to matters of Maryland law. Any underwriters will be advised about the other issues relating to any offering by their own legal counsel.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of LTC Properties, Inc. appearing in LTC Properties, Inc. s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2012 (including schedules appearing therein), and the effectiveness of LTC Properties, Inc. s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2012, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are, and audited financial statements to be included in subsequently filed documents will be, incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon the reports of Ernst & Young LLP pertaining to such financial statements and to the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of the respective dates (to the extent covered by consents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission) given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We are subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and, in accordance therewith, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information we file at the SEC s public reference room located at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. You can review our SEC filings by accessing the SEC s website at http://www.sec.gov. You also inspect our SEC filings at the offices of the New York Stock Exchange, 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

Table of Contents

Our website is www.LTCProperties.com. The information contained on, connected to or that can be accessed via our website is not part of this prospectus.

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information that we incorporate by reference is considered part of this prospectus and information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the information already incorporated by reference.

We incorporate by reference the documents listed below that we have filed with the SEC:

- Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012 filed on February 21, 2013.
- Our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2013.
- Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on February 13, 2013, February 21, 2013, March 11, 2013, April 30, 2013, May 2, 2013, May 3, 2013, May 8, 2013, and May 24, 2013.
- The description of our common stock contained in our registration statement on Form 8-A, including any amendment or report for the purpose of updating such description.

In addition, all documents we file (other than documents or portions of documents that under applicable SEC rules are furnished instead of filed) with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act (i) on or after the date of filing of the registration statement containing this prospectus and prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement and (ii) on or after the date of this prospectus until the earlier of the date on which all of the securities registered hereunder have been sold or this registration statement has been withdrawn shall be deemed incorporated by reference in this prospectus and to be a part of this prospectus from the date of filing of those documents.

Upon written or oral request, we will provide, without charge, to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered a copy of any or all documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus. You may direct such requests to:

LTC Properties, Inc.

2829 Townsgate Road, Suite 350

Westlake Village, CA 91361

Attn: Investor Relations

(805) 981-8655

64

Table of Contents	
	LTC PROPERTIES, INC.
	PROSPECTUS
	TROST BETES
	August 5, 2015